ALTON, NH SUBDIVISION REGULATIONS



AMENDED APRIL 18, 2017

TABLE OF CONTENTS

SECTION I	- ADOPTION AND PURPOSE	1
A.	AUTHORITY AND ADOPTION	1
B.	TITLE	1
C.	PURPOSE	1
D.	WHEN SUBDIVISION APPROVAL IS REQUIRED	2
E.	PROHIBITED BEFORE SUBDIVISION APPROVAL	
SECTION II	[– DEFINITIONS	3
SECTION II	II - ADMINISTRATION AND ENFORCEMENT	17
A.	FAMILIARIZATION	
B.	COMPLIANCE WITH THESE RULES and REGULATIONS	17
C.	WAIVERS	17
D.	MOST RESTRICTIVE REGULATIONS	17
E.	COMPLIANCE WITH ZONING ORDINANCE	17
F.	COMPLIANCE WITH SITE PLAN REGULATIONS	18
G.	PROFESSIONAL REVIEW SERVICES	18
H.	DEVELOPMENT OF POTENTIAL REGIONAL IMPACT	18
I.	OFF-SITE IMPROVEMENT FEES	19
J.	SECURITY	19
K.	SIGNING THE SUBDIVISION PLAT, SELLING LOTS AND	
	ISSUANCE OF BUILDING PERMITS	22
L.	SUBDIVISION IMPROVEMENTS REQUIRED BEFORE ISSUANCE	
	OF BUILDING PERMITS	23
M.	SUBDIVISION IMPROVEMENTS REQUIRED BEFORE A	
	CERTIFICATE OF OCCUPANCY IS ISSUED FOR A BUILDING	
	PERMIT	24
N.	FIVE-YEAR EXEMPTION	24
O.	REVOCATION OF RECORDED APPROVAL	25
P.	ENFORCEMENT, FINES & PENALTIES AND INJUNCTIVE RELIE	F
		26
Q.	APPEALS	26
R.	SEPARABILITY	26
S.	INTERPRETATION	27
T.	AMENDMENTS	27
U.	NUMBERING	
SECTION I	V - APPLICATION PROCEDURES	28
A.	CONCEPTUAL CONSULTATION APPLICATION (Optional)	28
B.	DESIGN REVIEW APPLICATION	
C.	FINAL APPLICATION FOR MAJOR AND MINOR SUBDIVISIONS;	,
	LOT LINE ADJUSTMENT APPLICATIONS:	29

D.	PUBLIC HEARING AND NOTIFICATION	30
E.	INTERDEPARTMENT MUNICIPAL REVIEW	30
F.	PLANNING BOARD ACTION - COMPLETED APPLICATION	31
G.	FAILURE OF THE PLANNING BOARD TO ACT	31
H.	CONDITIONAL APPROVAL	31
I.	SITE WALK	32
J.	SUBDIVISION APPLICATION FEES	32
K.	CONCURRENT AND JOINT HEARINGS	32
L.	FINAL SUBDIVISION PLAT SIGNING AND MYLAR RECORDIN	NG 33
M.	FINAL SUBDIVISION PLAN DISTRIBUTION	33
SECTION	V - VOLUNTARY LOT MERGER	35
A.	STATUTORY REFERENCE:	35
B.	LOT MERGER PROCEDURES:	35
C.	LOT MERGER STANDARDS:	36
SECTION	VI - CONDOMINIUM DEVELOPMENT	37
SECTION	VII - APPLICATION SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS	38
A.	MAJOR SUBDIVISIONS - CONCEPTUAL CONSULTATION	
	APPLICATION	38
B.	MAJOR SUBDIVISIONS - DESIGN REVIEW APPLICATION	38
C.	MAJOR SUBDIVISION - FINAL APPLICATION	44
D.	FINAL PLAT REQUIREMENTS	49
E.	MINOR SUBDIVISION	58
	1. MINOR SUBDIVISION – CONCEPTUAL CONSULTATION	N
	APPLICATION	58
	2. FINAL MINOR SUBDIVISION APPLICATION	59
F.	LOT LINE ADJUSTMENTS	61
G.	VOLUNTARY LOT MERGER	63
SECTION	VIII - STANDARDS FOR SUBDIVISION DESIGN	64
A.	SUBDIVISION CRITERIA	64
B.	CHARACTER OF LAND	64
C.	COMPLIANCE WITH LOCAL, STATE & FEDERAL LAWS	65
D.	SCATTERED & PREMATURE SUBDIVISION DEVELOPMENT.	65
E.	PROHIBITION AGAINST RESERVE STRIPS	65
F.	LOT STANDARDS	
G.	STREET DESIGN STANDARDS	66
H.	WATER SYSTEM IMPROVEMENTS AND EASEMENTS	69
I.	WASTEWATER TREATMENT SYSTEMS	69
J.	UTILITIES	69
K.	FIRE PROTECTION	70
L.	DRIVEWAYS	
M.	PROPERTY MONUMENTATION – BOUNDS and PINS	
N.	TRAFFIC IMPACT ANALYSIS	72

O.	PROTECTION OF NATURAL AND HISTORIC FEATURES	. 73
P.	SURFACE WATER	. 73
Q.	STUMP DUMPS	. 74
R.	STORMWATER & EROSION CONTROL DESIGN STANDARDS	. 74
S.	WETLAND BUFFER FLAGGING	. 85
SECTION IX	X – POST APPROVAL and CONSTRUCTION	. 87
A.	TIME FRAME FOR COMPLIANCE WITH CONDITIONS	
	PRECEDENT	. 87
B.	SUBDIVISION COMPLETION and APPROVAL EXPIRATION	. 87
C.	ADHERENCE OF SUBDIVISION TO APPROVED PLANS	. 87
D.	PRECONSTRUCTION MEETING FOR SUBDIVISION	
	IMPROVEMENTS	. 88
E.	CONSTRUCTION OBSERVATION SERVICES	. 89
F.	CONSTRUCTION OBSERVATION NOTIFICATION	. 89
G.	SUBDIVISION CONSTRUCTION MATERIALS TESTING	. 89
H.	SUBDIVISION AS-BUILT PLANS	. 90
I.	STREET ACCEPTANCE PLANS	. 92
SECTION X	- CERTIFICATION	. 92
APPENDIX A	A - SAMPLE IRREVOCABLE LETTER OF CREDIT	. 93

SECTION I - ADOPTION AND PURPOSE

A. AUTHORITY AND ADOPTION

Under the authority vested in the Alton Planning Board by vote of the Town Meeting on March 14, 1967 and in accordance with Chapter 674, SECTION 35 to 42 inclusive, N.H. Revised Statutes Annotated, as amended, the Alton Planning Board adopts the following regulations governing the subdivision of real property in the Town of Alton.

B. TITLE

These regulations shall be known as the Town of Alton **Subdivision Regulations**, and hereinafter referred to as "these regulations" or "subdivision regulations".

C. PURPOSE

The purpose of these regulations, as provided in RSA 674:36, as amended, is to provide for orderly and planned growth of undeveloped areas of Alton, to foster the development of an economically and environmentally sound and stable community and to safeguard and protect the interests of the public and the taxpayer from the consequences of improper subdivision and unmanaged growth by:

- 1. Providing against such scattered or premature subdivision of land as would involve danger or injury to health, safety, or prosperity by reason of the lack of water supply, drainage, transportation, schools, fire protection, or other public services, or necessitate the excessive expenditure of public funds for the supply of such services;
- 2. Providing for the harmonious development of the municipality and its environs;
- 3. Requiring the proper arrangement and coordination of streets within subdivisions in relation to other existing or planned streets or with features of the official map of the municipality;
- 4. Providing for open spaces of adequate proportions;
- 5. Requiring suitably located streets of sufficient width to accommodate existing and prospective traffic and to afford adequate light, air, and access for firefighting apparatus and equipment to buildings, and be coordinated so as to compose a convenient system;
- 6. Requiring in proper cases, that plats showing new streets or narrowing or widening of such streets submitted to the Planning Board for approval shall show a park or parks suitably located for playground or other recreational purposes;
- 7. Requiring that proposed parks shall be of reasonable size for neighborhood playgrounds or other recreational uses;
- 8. Requiring that the land indicated on plats submitted to the Planning Board shall be of such character that it can be used for building purposes without danger to health or safety;
- 9. Prescribing minimum areas of lots so as to assure conformance with local zoning ordinances and to assure such additional areas as may be needed for each lot for onsite sanitary facilities;

- 10. Providing for the preservation of wildlife habitat by minimizing the impacts of development on deer wintering yards, wildlife corridors and vernal pools;
- 11. Encouraging the installation and use of solar, wind, or other renewable energy systems and protecting access to energy sources by the regulation of orientation of streets, lots and buildings; establishing maximum building height, minimum setback requirements, and limitations on type, height and placement of vegetation; and encouraging of the use of solar sky space easements under RSA 477;
- 12. Providing for the efficient and compact subdivision development which promotes retention and public usage of open space and wildlife habitat, by allowing for village plan alternative subdivision as defined in RSA 674:21, VI;
- 13. Requiring innovative land use controls on lands when supported by the master plan; and
- 14. Including provisions which will tend to create conditions favorable to health, safety, convenience, or prosperity.

D. WHEN SUBDIVISION APPROVAL IS REQUIRED

Subdivision approval by the Planning Board is required for the following types of land development:

- 1. The division of land (existing lot, tract or parcel of record) into two or more lots, which are to be conveyed individually as separate lots of record.
- 2. Minor Lot Line Adjustments.
- 3. The division of land into two or more building sites or units for sale, lease or for condominiums, including campgrounds.
- 4. Voluntary Lot Mergers.

Once a Final Subdivision Application is accepted as complete by the Planning Board, the applicant shall not commence construction activities of any kind until the Planning Board has granted subdivision final approval and all the conditions precedent have been satisfied.

E. PROHIBITED BEFORE SUBDIVISION APPROVAL

Whenever any subdivision of land is proposed, no land within that proposed subdivision shall be sold, transferred, leased, altered, or cleared; no road construction or building development shall be started; no permit for the erection of buildings shall be issued; and, no subdivision plat shall be filed with the Belknap County Registry of Deeds until all required Land Use permits and approvals shall have been issued. Furthermore, construction activity associated with street work or utility installations or tree removal shall not occur prior to all Conditions Precedent, as stipulated in the Notice of Decision being completed and authorization to proceed with such work is authorized in writing by the Planning Department.

SECTION II – <u>DEFINITIONS</u>

- A. If a term is used in these Subdivision Regulations, but is not defined herein, then refer to ARTICLE 200 Definitions in the Zoning Ordinance or SECTION 1.05 of the Site Plan Review Regulations.
- B. For the purposes of these Regulations, certain terms or words used herein shall be interpreted as follows:
 - 1. The word <u>person</u> includes a firm, association, organization, partnership, trust, company or corporation as well as an individual. The word <u>person</u> is used interchangeably with the terms <u>applicant</u>, <u>owner</u>, or <u>landowner</u>.
 - 2. The present tense includes the future tense, the singular number includes the plural, and the plural number includes the singular.
 - 3. The word <u>shall</u> is mandatory; the word <u>may</u> is permissive.
- C. The following terms shall have the meanings as follows:
 - 1. 100-Year Flood: [from FDO] see Base Flood.
 - 2. Abutter: Any person whose property is located in New Hampshire and adjoins or is directly across the street or stream from the land under consideration by the local land use board. For purposes of receiving testimony only, and not for purposes of notification, the term "abutter" shall include any person who is able to demonstrate that his land will be directly affected by the proposal under consideration. For purposes of receipt of notification by a municipality of a local land use board hearing, in the case of an abutting property being under a condominium or other collective form of ownership, the term abutter means the officers of the collective or association, as defined in RSA 356-B:3, XXIII. For purposes of receipt of notification by a municipality of a local land use board hearing, in the case of an abutting property being under a manufactured housing park form of ownership as defined in RSA 205-A:1, II, the term "abutter" includes the manufactured housing park owner and the tenants who own manufactured housing which adjoins or is directly across the street or stream from the land under consideration by the local land use board. (RSA 672:3, as amended.)
 - 3. <u>Acceptance:</u> Recognition by a majority vote of the Planning Board by members present at a meeting that an application is complete and ready for further consideration.
 - 4. <u>Alton Planning Board or Board:</u> The Planning Board of the Town of Alton, New Hampshire.

- 5. <u>Antenna:</u> Any exterior apparatus designed for telephonic, radio, television, personal communications service (PCS), page network, or any other communications through the sending and/or receiving of electromagnetic waves of any bandwidth. See also definition of Antenna in Section 603 Personal Wireless Service Facilities Ordinance, Alton Zoning Ordinance.
- 6. <u>Applicant:</u> The owner(s) of record or the duly authorized agent of the owner(s) of record of any land, which is proposed to be developed through the subdivision or site plan review process.
- 7. <u>Approval:</u> Recognition by the Planning Board, certified by written endorsement on the subdivision plat, that the subdivision plat meets the requirements of these Regulations and in the good judgment of the Board, satisfies all criteria of good planning and design.
- 8. <u>Area of Special Flood Hazard:</u> [from FDO] Is the land in the floodplain within a community subject to a one (1%) percent or greater chance of flooding in any given year. The area is designated on the FIRM as Zones A and AE.
- 9. <u>Base Flood</u>: [from FDO] The flood having a one (1%) percent chance of being equaled or exceeded in any given year.
- 10. <u>Base Flood Elevation</u>: [from FDO] Means the computed elevation to which floodwater is anticipated to rise during the base flood.
- 11. <u>Best Management Practices (BMP):</u> A proven or accepted structural, non-structural, or vegetative measure the application of which reduces erosion, sediment, or peak storm discharge, or improves the quality of stormwater runoff.
- 12. <u>Building:</u> Any structure having a roof supported by columns or walls and intended for the shelter, housing, or enclosure of any individual, animal, process, equipment, goods, or materials of any kind.
- 13. <u>Building Envelope:</u> The three-dimensional space within which a structure is permitted to be built on a lot and that is defined by maximum height regulations and minimum setbacks.
- 14. <u>Certificate of Occupancy:</u> A document issued by the Code Official allowing the occupancy or use of a building and certifying that the structure or use has

- been constructed and will be used in compliance with all applicable municipal codes and ordinances.
- 15. Certified Soils Scientist: A person who, by reason of special knowledge of soil science principles acquired by professional education and practical experience, as specified by RSA 310-A:84, I and II, as amended, is qualified to identify, classify, and prepare soil maps according to the standards of the National Cooperative Soil Survey, or standards adopted by the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services, or standards adopted by the New Hampshire Board of Natural Scientists, and who has been duly certified by said Board. (RSA 310-A:76, II, as amended.)
- 16. Certified Wetlands Scientist: Means a person who, by reason of his or her special knowledge of hydric soils, hydrophytic vegetation, and wetland hydrology acquired by course work and experience, as specified by RSA 310-A:84, II-a and II-b, as amended, is qualified to delineate wetland boundaries and prepare wetland maps, to classify wetlands, to prepare wetland function and value assessments, to design wetland mitigation, to implement wetland mitigation, to monitor wetland functions and values and to prepare associated reports in accordance with standards for identification of wetlands adopted by the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services or the United States Army Corps of Engineers or their successors, and who has been duly certified by the New Hampshire Board of Natural Scientists. (RSA 310-A:76, II-a, as amended.)
- 17. <u>Clear Days:</u> For the purpose of public notice, clear days shall not include the day of publication or posting of the notice and shall not include the day of the public hearing.
- 18. <u>Code Official:</u> The person selected by the Board of Selectmen to interpret and enforce the Building Codes, the Health Regulations and the Zoning Ordinance.
- 19. Commercial: A use primarily concerned with the sale of goods or services.
- 20. <u>Completed Application:</u> A final subdivision plat and application form submitted with all other information and materials required by the Planning Board as required by SECTION IX, D. for a Minor Subdivision and SECTION IX, A., B., and C. for a Major Subdivision. The information submitted shall be sufficient to invoke the Board's jurisdiction to accept the application as complete, begin the review process, and make an informed decision.

- 21. <u>Conceptual Consultation:</u> This is the first step of the pre-application review process prior to the Design Review application or Final Subdivision application. A Conceptual Consultation is an optional step for both a Minor and a Major Subdivision application.
- 22. <u>Conditional Approval:</u> Recognition by the Planning Board, certified in a written Notice of Decision, that the subdivision is not finally approved until all the conditions precedent set forth in the Notice of Decision are met.
- 23. <u>Condominium:</u> Real property and interest therein, where the undivided interests in the common area are vested in the unit owners or in cooperative or corporate association consisting of the unit owners. It includes, but is not limited to multifamily, group, clustered or single family housing wherein units are individually owned but wherein open space and other facilities are held in common ownership. Condominiums shall be considered a subdivision plan as outlined in RSA 356: B, as amended and reviewed accordingly.
- 24. <u>Conservation:</u> A careful preservation and protection of something, planned management of a natural resource to prevent exploitation, destruction or neglect.
- 25. <u>Construction Observation:</u> Construction monitoring performed by the Town Engineer to review and comment in relation to the Subdivision Regulations and the approved plans and permits.
- 26. <u>Contiguous Lots:</u> Means adjacent or abutting lots which have a common boundary line.
- 27. <u>Contractor:</u> The person or company representing the Owner/Developer who is responsible for the construction of the proposed development in accordance with the approved plans.
- 28. Corner Lots: A lot with at least two contiguous sides abutting upon streets.
- 29. <u>Critical Areas:</u> Disturbed areas of any size within 50 feet of a stream, bog, water body, or poorly or very poorly drained soils; disturbed areas exceeding 2,000 square feet in highly erodible soils; or, disturbed areas containing slope lengths exceeding 25 feet on slopes greater than 15 percent.
- 30. <u>Day:</u> A calendar day unless otherwise noted.

- 31. <u>Design Review:</u> This is the second step in the pre-application review process following the optional Conceptual Consultation step and prior to the required Final Subdivision application. The Design Review step is optional for a Minor Subdivision application and a required step for a Major Subdivision application.
- 32. <u>Development:</u> [from FDO] Any man-made change to improved or unimproved real estate, including but not limited to buildings or other structures, mining, dredging, filling, grading, paving, excavating or drilling operations or storage of equipment or materials.
- 33. <u>Development of Regional Impact:</u> Any proposal before the Planning Board which, in the determination of the Board, could reasonably be expected to impact on a neighboring municipality, because of factors such as, but not limited to, the following:
 - 1. The relative size or number of dwelling units compared with existing stock.
 - 2. The proximity of the development to the borders of a neighboring community.
 - 3. Transportation networks.
 - 4. Anticipated emissions such as light, noise, smoke, odors, or particles.
 - 5. The proximity of the development to aquifers or surface waters which transcend municipal boundaries.
 - 6. Shared facilities such as schools and solid waste disposal facilities. (See RSA 36:55, as amended.)
- 34. <u>Disturbed Area:</u> An area where the natural vegetation has been removed exposing the underlying soil, or vegetation has been covered.
- 35. <u>Driveway:</u> Shall be defined as any path of access serving less than three dwelling units that is used by motor vehicles to gain entry upon private property from a public right-of-way. This includes: parking pads, private roads and any other means of access to public or private property from a public highway.
- 36. <u>Dwelling Unit:</u> One room or group of rooms, constituting a separate independent housekeeping establishment for owner occupancy, rental, or lease; located within a dwelling structure and physically separated from any other dwelling unit which may be in the same dwelling structure, forming a single habitable dwelling unit with facilities used or intended to be used by a single family for living, sleeping, cooking, and eating.

- 37. <u>Easement:</u> An acquired privilege which one party may have in the land of another.
- 38. <u>Erosion:</u> The detachment and movement of soil or rock fragments by water, wind, ice, or gravity.
- 39. <u>Escrow:</u> Monies placed in escrow with the Town to cover all costs related to plan reviews and/or construction observations based on an executed agreement with the Town Engineer or other professional.
- 40. <u>FDO:</u> The definition pertains to the Floodplain Development Overlay Districts SECTION 660.
- 41. <u>Flood Insurance Rate Map (FIRM) [from FDO]:</u> means an official map of a community, on which the Federal Emergency Management Agency has delineated both the special hazard areas and the risk premium zones applicable to the community.
- 42. <u>Flood or Flooding [from FDO]:</u> means a general and temporary condition of partial or complete inundation of normally dry land areas from:(1) the overflow of inland or tidal waters, (2) the unusual and rapid accumulation or runoff of surface waters from any source.
- 43. <u>Floodplain or Flood-prone Area [from FDO]:</u> means any land area susceptible to being inundated by water from any source.
- 44. <u>Forestry:</u> Timber growing and harvesting, not including processing activities such as sawmills and assembly yards.
- 45. <u>Frontage, Shoreland:</u> The average of the distances measured in feet along the natural mean high water level reference line and along a straight line drawn between the points at which the reference line intersects the side lines of the property.
- 46. <u>Frontage, Street:</u> The distance along the front lot line or right-of-way line of a Class V Highway or better lawfully existing in the Town of Alton, or as approved by the Planning Board measured in feet. The minimum frontage distance shall be contiguous. Each lot shall meet minimum frontage requirements on the street through which beneficial access is achieved.
- 47. <u>Highly Erodible Soils:</u> Any soil with an erodibility class (K factor) greater

- than or equal to 0.43 in any layer as found in Table 3-1 of the "New Hampshire Stormwater Management Manual", New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services, Volumes 1 3, December 2008, as amended.
- 48. <u>Homeowners Association:</u> A community association, other than a condominium association, that is organized in a development in which individual owners share common interests and responsibilities for costs and upkeep of common open space or facilities.
- 49. <u>Land:</u> A real and substantial solid lot, tract or parcel of property located in the Town of Alton, which is not water dedicated and defined for the purpose of ownership.
- 50. Land-Locked Lot: A parcel which is substandard by reason of no legal access.
- 51. <u>Lot:</u> A parcel of land at least sufficient in size to meet the minimum requirements for use, coverage and area and to provide required yards and open spaces.
- 52. <u>Lot Line Adjustment:</u> Adjustments to the boundary/boundaries between adjoining properties, where no new lots are created. Lot line adjustments are considered minor subdivisions under the terms of these regulations. The term "annexation" may sometimes be used in conjunction with "lot line adjustment" to describe the act of transferring parcels of land from one lot to another.
- 53. <u>Lot of Record:</u> A lot existing under deed or a lot described by metes and bounds and recorded as a Plan for Record, or a lot which is part of a subdivision approved by the Alton Planning Board and recorded in the Belknap County Registry of Deeds.
- 54. <u>Lot Size:</u> The total square footage of land area within the boundaries of the lot.
- 55. <u>Manufactured Home [from FDO]:</u> A structure, transportable in one or more sections, which is built on a permanent chassis and is designed for use with or without a permanent foundation when connected to the required utilities. For floodplain management purposes the term "manufactured home" includes park trailers, travel trailers, and other similar vehicles placed on site for greater than 180 consecutive days. This includes manufactured homes located in a manufactured home park or subdivision.

- 56. <u>Manufactured Home Park</u>: Land upon which two or more manufactured homes are parked and occupied for living purposes, regardless of whether or not a charge is made for such accommodations. A park remains in single ownership with lots offered on a rental basis.
- 57. <u>Manufactured Home Park or Subdivision</u> [from FDO] Means a parcel (or contiguous parcels) of land divided into two or more manufactured home lots for rent or sale.
- 58. Manufactured Housing: As defined by RSA 674:31, as amended, a manufactured home is any structure, transportable in one or more sections, which, in the traveling mode, is 8 body feet or more in width and 40 body feet or more in length, or when erected on site, is 320 square feet or more, and which is built on a permanent chassis and designed to be used as a dwelling with or without a permanent foundation when connected to required utilities, which include plumbing, heating and electrical heating systems contained therein. This definition shall not include pre- site built housing as defined in RSA 674:31A.
- 59. <u>Marina:</u> A facility for the storing, servicing, fueling, berthing and securing of boats and that may include eating, sleeping and retail facilities for owners, crews and guests.
- 60. <u>Master Plan:</u> The Master Plan adopted by the Town of Alton Planning Board, pursuant to RSA 674:2, as amended.
- 61. <u>Mean Sea Level [from FDO]:</u> For purposes of the National Flood Insurance Program, the National Geodetic Vertical Datum (NGVD) of 1929, or other datum, to which base flood elevations shown on a community's Flood Insurance Rate Map are referenced.
- 62. Mylar: A thin strong polyester film used for recording purposes.
- 63. Off-Site Improvements: Those improvements that are necessitated by a development but which are located outside the boundaries of the property that is subject to a subdivision plat or site plan approval of the Planning Board. Such Off-Site Improvements shall be limited to any necessary highway, drainage, and water and sewer upgrades pertinent to the development.
- 64. <u>Open Space:</u> A portion of a lot which is open and unobstructed from its lowest level to the sky except by natural vegetation. Said land, or portion thereof, shall not be occupied by buildings, parking lots, driveways, or other

- structures or man-made impervious surfaces. Open space shall not include right-of-ways or vehicular easements, wetlands or slopes greater than 25%. Septic fields shall be permitted to be installed in open space.
- 65. Owner(s): All persons with a legal interest in the land to be subdivided or developed.
- 66. <u>Phasing</u>: Development undertaken in a logical time and geographical sequence.
- 67. Planning Board: Means the Planning Board of the Town of Alton.
- 68. <u>Plans:</u> Site plans, engineering drawings, cross sections, profiles, architectural drawings, etc.
- 69. <u>Plat:</u> An accurately scaled map, plan, drawing or chart prepared by a licensed land surveyor depicting the subdivision plan which is presented to the Board for recording in the Belknap County Registry of Deeds.
- 70. <u>Pre-Application Review:</u> The two steps, Conceptual Consultation and Design Review, prior to filing a complete final application.
- 71. <u>Professional Review:</u> An independent third party review of an application requested by the Planning Board. The professional reviewer shall be selected by the Planning Board and paid for by the applicant. The Planning Board may request professional reviews by the Town Engineer, a civil/structural/traffic engineer, attorney, environmental consultant, soil scientist, wetland scientist, wildlife biologist, etc.
- 72. <u>Pro forma:</u> Financial statements prepared in advance of a planned capital investment that models the anticipated results of the transaction, with particular emphasis on the projected cash flows and net revenues.
- 73. <u>Project Area:</u> The area within the site plan boundaries.
- 74. <u>Protected Shoreland:</u> For natural fresh water bodies without artificial impoundments, for artificially impounded fresh water bodies and for coastal waters and rivers, all land located within 250 feet of the reference line of public waters, per RSA 483-B:4, as amended.

75. Public Waters:

(a) All fresh water bodies listed in the official list of public waters

- published by the Department of Environmental Services pursuant to RSA 271:20, II, whether they are great ponds or artificial impoundments.
- (b) Rivers, meaning all year round flowing waters of fourth order or higher, as shown on the current version of the US Geological Survey 7 ½ topographic maps.
- (c) Merrymeeting Marsh is defined as 520.1 feet above sea level.

76. Reference Line:

- (a) For natural fresh water bodies without artificial impoundments, the natural mean high water level. It shall be the responsibility of the owner/applicant to determine this water level. Where this water level is not easily discernible or in question, the natural mean high water level may be determined by the Department of Environmental Services.
- (b) For artificially impounded fresh water bodies, the waterline at full pond as determined by the elevation of the top of the impoundment structure.
- (c) For rivers, the ordinary high water mark. It shall be the responsibility of the owner/applicant to determine this water level. Where this water level is not easily discernible or in question, the ordinary high water mark will be determined by the Department of Environmental Services.
- 77. Regional Impact See Development of Regional Impact.
- 78. Repair Work conducted to restore an existing, legal structure by partial replacement of worn, broken, damaged or unsound parts or to fix a specific defect, during which all of the exterior dimensions are intact and remain so at the conclusion of construction. The foundation shall remain intact or the foundation may be reinforced or repaired to accommodate the new construction or repair work. Repair shall not be used to allow the total demolition of an existing structure.
- 79. Restaurant: A building or other structure used principally to provide refreshment or meals to the public for consumption principally on the premises, including cafes, lunchrooms, cafeterias, tea rooms, sandwich shops and the like, but not including fast food restaurants.
- 80. Restaurant, Fast Food: A building used principally to dispense prepared food and/or beverages to the public for consumption on or off the premises, the major attributes of which are assembly line preparation of food and speed of

- dispensing, self-service to the customer's automobiles and which generates a large volume and rapid turnover of entering and exiting motor vehicle traffic.
- 81. <u>Right-of-Way:</u> Any area of land used for, or intended to be used for a street, road, or public use.
- 82. <u>Riverine:</u> Relating to, formed by, or resembling a river (including tributaries), stream, brook, etc.
- 83. Schedule: A timetable.
- 84. <u>School:</u> Any building or part thereof, which is designed, constructed or used for education or instruction in any branch of knowledge.
- 85. <u>Security:</u> Any assurance that may be accepted by the municipality to ensure that improvements required as part of an approval for an application for development will be satisfactorily completed.
- 86. <u>Sediment:</u> Solid material, either mineral or organic, that is in suspension, is transported, or has been moved from its site of origin by erosion.
- 87. <u>Setback:</u> The distance from the extreme limit of a structure to a boundary line.
- 88. Shoreland Frontage: See Frontage, Shoreland.
- 89. <u>Site Plan:</u> An accurately scaled drawing showing the boundaries of the project area, the existing and proposed site features including, but not limited to, structures, parking, driveways, landscaping, lighting and natural features on the site.
- 90. <u>Special Flood Hazard Area [from FDO]:</u> An area having special flood, mudslide (i.e. mudflow) and/or flood-related erosion hazards, and shown on a FHBM or FIRM as Zone A, AO, A1-30, AE, A99, and AH.
- 91. <u>Stabilized:</u> When the soil erosion rate approaches that of undisturbed soils. Soils which are disturbed will be considered protected when covered with a healthy, mature growth of grass or a good covering of hay or straw mulch (2 tons/acre). Mulch is only a temporary measure; ultimately, the site needs vegetation.
- 92. Stormwater Runoff: The water from precipitation that is not absorbed,

evaporated, or otherwise stored within the contributing drainage area.

- 93. <u>Stream:</u> Areas of flowing water occurring for sufficient time to develop and maintain defined channels but may not flow during dry portions of the year. Includes but is not limited to all perennial and intermittent streams located on U.S. Geological Survey Maps.
- 94. <u>Street/Road/Highway:</u> A thoroughfare, town highway, street, road or avenue, including the full width of its right-of-way, lawfully existing in the Town of Alton whether private or town maintained serving three or more dwelling units.
- 95. <u>Structure:</u> Anything constructed or erected, or attached to a fixed location on the ground.
- 96. <u>Structure [from FDO]:</u> means for floodplain management purposes, a walled and roofed building, including a gas or liquid storage tank, that is principally above ground, as well as a manufactured home.

97. Subdivision:

- A. The division of a lot, tract, or parcel of land into two or more lots, plats, sites or other divisions of land for the purpose, whether immediate or future, of sale, rent, lease, condominium conveyance or building development. It includes resubdivision and, when appropriate to the context, relates to the process of subdividing or to the land or territory subdivided.
- B. The division of a parcel of land held in common and subsequently divided into parts among several owners shall be deemed a subdivision under this title.
- C. The grant of an easement in gross to a public utility for the purpose of placing and maintaining overhead and underground facilities necessary for its transmission or distribution network such as poles, wires, cable, conduit, manholes, repeaters and supporting apparatus, including any unstaffed structure which is less than 500 square feet, shall not be construed as a subdivision under this title, and shall not be deemed to create any new division of land for any other purpose.
- D. The rent, lease, development or grant of an easement to a person for the purpose of placing and maintaining a wireless communications facility shall not be construed as a subdivision under this title, and shall not be deemed to create any new division of land for any other purpose. For purposes of this paragraph, "wireless communications facilities" means any towers, poles,

antennas, or other unstaffed structure of less than 500 square feet intended for use in connection with licensed transmission or receipt of radio or television signals, or any other licensed spectrum-based transmissions or receptions. This paragraph shall not be deemed to affect other local zoning, site plan, or regulatory authority over wireless communications facilities.

This definition is as provided in RSA 672:14, as the same may be from time to time amended.

- 98. <u>Subdivision, Major</u>: The subdivision of land into four or more lots, plats or sites; or fewer lots if new streets or other municipal improvements are proposed.
- 99. <u>Subdivision, Minor:</u> The subdivision of land into three (3) or fewer lots within a five (5) year period that are fronting on an existing street that meets Town road standards, and requiring no new streets, or other municipal improvements. Minor subdivisions also include lot line adjustments which do not create buildable lots.
- 100. <u>Submission:</u> The presentation of an application to the Planning Board at a regularly scheduled meeting for consideration.
- 101. <u>Surety Bond</u>: A bond issued by an entity on behalf of a second party, guaranteeing that the second party will fulfill an obligation or series of obligations to a third party. In the event that the obligations are not met, the third party will recover its losses via the bond.
- 102. <u>Surveyor</u>: Duly designated licensed land surveyor as required by the New Hampshire licensing laws.
- 103. <u>Town Engineer:</u> A municipal engineering consultant of the Planning Board's choice.
- 104. <u>Traffic Impact Study:</u> A report analyzing anticipated roadway conditions within and without an applicant's development.
- 105. <u>Upland:</u> Landforms other than Jurisdictional Wetlands (lakes streams and wetlands) and wetlands as defined in RSA 674:55.
- 106. <u>Utility:</u> A governmental, nonprofit or private organization that provides the public with gas, water, sewage, transportation, communication or similar services.

- 107. <u>Variance:</u> A waiving of the strict requirements of the ordinance made under general authority when there is a showing of peculiar conditions inherent in the property which cause a hardship under the terms of this ordinance.
- 108. <u>Voluntary Merger:</u> When an owner of two or more contiguous preexisting approved or subdivided lots or parcels merges them for municipal taxation and regulation purposes per RSA 674:39-a.
- 109. <u>Waste:</u> Material that is processed for resource conservation such as yard waste, septage, compost, stump grindings, etc. Excluding sludge and hazardous waste as defined under RSA 147-A: 3, I, as amended, or listed under RSA 147-A: 3, II, as amended.
- 110. <u>Waste Facility:</u> A site or structure used for the storage, processing and/or distributing of waste material.
- 111. <u>Water Surface Elevation</u> [from FDO]: The height, in relation to the National Geodetic Vertical Datum (NGVD) of 1929, (or other datum, where specified) of floods of various magnitudes and frequencies in the floodplains of coastal or riverine areas.
- 112. <u>Wetlands</u>: Pursuant to RSA 482-A:2, as amended, an area that is inundated or saturated by surface water or groundwater at a frequency and duration sufficient to support, and that under normal conditions does support a prevalence of vegetation typically adapted for life in saturated soil conditions.

SECTION III - ADMINISTRATION AND ENFORCEMENT

A. FAMILIARIZATION

Applicants shall familiarize themselves with all Federal, State and local regulations relative to zoning, health, buildings, roads and other pertinent data, so that they are aware of the obligations and standards with which the proposed subdivision must comply.

B. <u>COMPLIANCE WITH THESE RULES and REGULATIONS</u>

All plans and all procedures relating thereto shall in all respects comply with the provisions of these rules and regulations, unless the Planning Board authorizes a waiver in accordance with SECTION III, C. of these regulations.

C. WAIVERS

- 1. All subdivision applications are encouraged to discuss any waiver requests with applicable municipal representatives, during the Design Review phase, typically at the pre-application meeting.
- 2. Upon written request, as accompanied by a subdivision application, the Planning Board shall carefully consider all requested waivers of these regulations. Waiver approval may or may not be granted if the Board finds, by majority vote, that:
 - a. Strict conformity with the regulations would pose an unnecessary hardship to the applicant and waiver would not be contrary to the spirit and intent of the regulations; or
 - b. Specific circumstances relative to the subdivision, or conditions of the land in such subdivision, indicate that the waiver will properly carry out the spirit and intent of the regulations.
- 3. A waiver of any specific requirement shall not be construed as a waiver in full or in part of any other requirement, not shall such waiver constitute a waiver of requirements on any other subdivision proposal. The basis for any waiver granted by the Planning Board shall be recorded in the minutes.

D. MOST RESTRICTIVE REGULATIONS

Whenever these regulations differ from those prescribed by any statute, ordinance or other regulations, that provision which imposes the greater restriction or the higher standard shall govern, to the extent not contrary to state law.

E. COMPLIANCE WITH ZONING ORDINANCE

The Planning Board shall not approve or modify and approve any subdivision application, unless all buildings, structures and lots shown on said plan/application comply with the Town's zoning ordinance. The Alton Planning Board is not legally authorized to waive or vary provisions of the Alton Zoning Ordinance. The Alton Zoning Board of Adjustment is the only authority which may grant variances to the provisions of the Alton Zoning Ordinances. An applicant with a land development proposal which does not comply with

the Alton Zoning Ordinance shall either revise the proposal to comply with the Zoning Ordinance or obtain the necessary variance(s) from the Zoning Board of Adjustment.

The Planning Board may condition approval upon the receipt of any required Zoning Board of Adjustment approvals.

F. COMPLIANCE WITH SITE PLAN REGULATIONS

The applicant is advised to consult the Site Plan Review Regulations, which may or may not be applicable to the proposed subdivision application. Concurrent site plan and subdivision applications may be permitted at the Planning Board's discretion, depending on the complexity of the proposed application.

G. PROFESSIONAL REVIEW SERVICES

The Planning Board may or may not require professional review services for any and all subdivision applications. Professional review services shall be determined and requested at the Planning Board's discretion, depending on the complexity of the proposed application.

The applicant shall pay the cost of a professional review of various parts or of the whole of the proposed subdivision upon such terms and conditions as the Planning Board deems to be appropriate as provided by RSA 676:4, I (g). The applicant shall sign an agreement for each professional review service requested. Then the applicant shall submit the funds required for the professional review in the form of cash or a check to the Town of Alton Planning Department which shall establish a professional service escrow in the requested amount. No professional services may commence, until a signed agreement and escrow has been established with the Town. The applicant shall maintain a positive balance in all escrow accounts at all times during the review process or the Planning Board shall suspend further application consideration, until the escrow account is replenished. All remaining escrow funds shall be returned to the applicant, following the application process's conclusion or application written withdrawal, whichever applies.

By way of example, the Planning Board may request professional reviews by a civil/structural/traffic engineer, attorney, environmental consultant, soil scientist, wetland scientist, wildlife biologist, etc. The Planning Board shall make the determination of which professional services are required and their respective commensurate costs depending on the proposed application complexity.

H. DEVELOPMENT OF POTENTIAL REGIONAL IMPACT

1. Pursuant to RSA 36:56 and 36:57, as amended, upon receipt of an application for development, the Planning Board shall review it promptly and determine whether or not the development, if approved, could reasonably be construed as having the potential for regional impact. (See Definitions Section II.) Doubt concerning regional impact shall be resolved in a determination that the development has a potential regional impact, and notice as provided in Section IV, D., shall be given

- to the regional planning commission and the affected municipality.
- 2. Within five (5) business days of reaching a decision regarding a development of regional impact, the Planning Board shall, by certified mail, furnish the regional planning commission and the affected municipalities with copies of the minutes of the meeting at which the decision was made. The Planning Board shall submit an initial set of plans to the regional planning commission, the costs of which shall be borne by the applicant.

I. OFF-SITE IMPROVEMENT FEES

- 1. Pursuant to RSA 674:21, V, (j), as amended, the Town of Alton may require an applicant to pay an exaction for the cost of off-site improvements determined by the Planning Board to be necessary for the occupancy of any portion of a development.
- 2. Off-site improvements are those improvements that are necessitated by a development but which are located outside the boundaries of the property that is subject to the site plan.
- 3. Such off-site improvements shall be limited to any necessary highway, drainage, and sewer and water upgrades pertinent to that development.
- 4. The amount of any such exaction shall be:
 - a. a proportional share of municipal improvements costs not previously assessed against other developments;
 - b. which is necessitated by the development; and,
 - c. which is reasonably related to the benefits accruing to the development from the improvements financed by the exaction.
- 5. Any exaction imposed shall be assessed at the time of Planning Board approval of the development necessitating the off-site improvement.
- 6. Whenever the calculation of an exaction for an off-site improvement has been predicated upon some portion of the cost of that improvement being borne by the municipality, a refund of any collected exaction shall be made to the payor or the payor's successor in interest upon the failure of the local legislative body to appropriate the municipality's share of that cost within 6 years from the date of collection. Failure of the local legislative body to appropriate such funding or to construct any necessary off-site improvement shall not prohibit an otherwise approved development.
- 7. As an alternative to paying an exaction, the developer may elect to construct the necessary improvements, subject to bonding and timing conditions as may be reasonably required by the Planning Board.

J. SECURITY

- 1. Pursuant to RSA 674:36, III, and RSA 676:12, final approval shall not be granted and no subdivision plat shall be signed and recorded until one of the following options is exercised:
 - a. Option 1 Build First: all street work and utility installations shall be

- completed in accordance with the approved plans and all applicable federal, state and local regulations/permits.
- b. Option 2 Security: security as described below has been approved and accepted for all subdivision and any off-site improvements required by the approved subdivision plan and these regulations.

2. If the applicant chooses Option 1, then:

- a. the subdivision plat shall not be signed and recorded and no lot shall be sold or built upon until the on-site subdivision improvements and any required off-site improvements have been constructed and approved;
- b. security for stabilizing and restoring the site shall first be submitted to the Planning Board for approval before final approval and construction begins. The applicant shall submit a cost estimate for stabilization and restoration of the site prepared by a professional engineer for review by the Town Engineer. This cost estimate shall include a break-down of time and materials associated with stabilizing and restoring the site to ensure that onsite environmental conditions and features are protected and that off-site properties are not adversely impacted in the event said improvements fail to be installed. The proposed amount of the security to cover the costs of restoring and stabilizing the site shall be reviewed by the Town Engineer and approved by the Planning Board.
- c. after all the subdivision improvements have been constructed, and inspected and approved by the Town Engineer and approved by the Planning Board, and the as-built plans required by SECTION IX, H., have been submitted, reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer, the subdivision plat shall be signed by the Planning Board Chair and recorded after the applicant provides the Planning Department with a maintenance or warranty security in the amount of 10% of the total cost for all the subdivision improvements (said amount to be verified by the Town Engineer) to be held for a period of 18 months. This maintenance or warranty security shall be released by the Planning Board to the applicant after the 18-month period if the Town Engineer verifies that all of the subdivision improvements are without material defect and the security is ready to be released.
- d. If the applicant chooses to provide full security for all remaining improvements before the construction of all the subdivision improvements is complete, then the applicant shall follow the provisions outlined in SECTION III, J. 3. to follow.

3. If the applicant chooses Option 2, then:

a. As a condition of final subdivision approval, the Board shall require the posting of security in an amount sufficient to defray the costs of construction of streets, public utilities or other subdivision improvements on-site and off-

site.

- b. The applicant shall submit a cost estimate of the improvements prepared by a professional engineer for Town review by the Town Engineer. This cost estimate shall include a breakdown of time and materials associated with completion of all subdivision and any off-site improvements and shall be the basis for establishing the amount of security before the inflation factor is added. The proposed amount of the security shall be reviewed by the Town Engineer and approved by the Planning Board. It shall be sufficient to cover the costs of the improvements and the estimated cost of inflation over the projected term of the security not to exceed 10% per year. All costs of such review shall be paid by the applicant. The Planning Board shall have the discretion to specify the time period for completion of the improvements to be covered by the security in order to secure to the Town the actual construction and installation of such improvements. The Town shall have the power to enforce such securities by all appropriate legal remedies.
- c. Forms of Security: Acceptable forms of security include:
 - (1) <u>Irrevocable letter of credit:</u> An irrevocable letter of credit is the preferred form of security. A suggested form for an irrevocable letter of credit is attached as Appendix A. Irrevocable letters of credit with language differing from the suggested irrevocable letter of credit form shall be approved by the Planning Board after review by Town Counsel at the applicant's expense.
 - (2) <u>Surety bond:</u> Where a surety bond is provided as security, it shall be issued by a Surety Company authorized to do business in the State of New Hampshire and shall be approved by the Planning Board after review and approval as to form and sureties by Town Counsel at the applicant's expense.
 - (3) <u>Certified check or bank check:</u> When a certified check or bank check is proposed as security it shall be properly endorsed to the Town of Alton. Any security submitted in an amount of \$5,000 or more shall be deposited into an interest bearing account by the Town Treasurer.
 - (4) <u>Cash:</u> Any cash submitted in an amount of \$5,000 or more shall be deposited into an interest bearing account by the Town Treasurer.
 - (5) <u>Other type of security:</u> Other type of security shall be approved by the Planning Board after review and approval by Town Counsel at the applicant's expense.
- d. The security shall be posted with the Planning Department before the Planning Board will sign and record the subdivision plat. Security shall be posted before any clearing, construction or development begins on the site.
- e. The security may be released by the Planning Board all at once at the

- completion of the project or in phases as portions of the secured improvements or installations are completed.
- f. For the Planning Board to release security in phases, the Town Engineer shall first review and make a recommendation on the amount of security to be released by the Planning Board.
- g. After all the subdivision improvements have been constructed, and inspected and approved by the Town Engineer and approved by the Planning Board, and the as-built plans required by Section IX, H., have been submitted, reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer, the applicant shall provide the Planning Department with a maintenance or warranty security in the amount of 10% of the original security to be held for a period of 18 months. This maintenance or warranty security shall be released by the Planning Board to the applicant after the 18 month period if the Town Engineer verifies that all of the subdivision improvements are without material defect and the security is ready to be released.
- 4. <u>Phasing Plan:</u> If a phasing plan is approved by the Planning Board, then the applicant may elect to build or provide security for each phase individually. The Planning Board shall grant final approval and record each phase separately so that at no point in time is a phase of a subdivision plat signed and recorded without the improvements for the phase completed, inspected and approved, or security for the phase on file with the Planning Department.
- 5. If any of the subdivision improvements (road, water, etc.) are to be municipally managed, following project completion, then the applicant may apply to the Town for acceptance. Please refer to SECTION IX, I., Street Acceptance Plans. All potential subdivision improvement acceptances may only occur after the proposed approved subdivision improvements have been observed/documented throughout construction, are completed to all existing municipal standards and are without significant material defect following the eighteen (18) month maintenance/warranty period.
- 6. The Town of Alton shall have the power to enforce any securities being held to secure the construction and installation of improvements and utilities by all appropriate legal and equitable remedies. (See RSA 674:36, III (b).)

K. <u>SIGNING THE SUBDIVISION PLAT, SELLING LOTS AND ISSUANCE OF BUILDING PERMITS</u>

- 1. Prior to signing an approved subdivision plat, the Planning Board Chair or their designee, shall review and confirm the following;
 - a. All required State and Federal permits have been obtained, are signed/dated and on file with the Town.
 - b. All application conditions precedent of approval have been satisfied as

specified.

- c. Project construction observation agreement and escrow have been established.
- d. Project security is established per Section III, J., 3., or the subdivision improvements have been completed and approved per Section III, J., 2.
- e. All project fees have been paid.
- 2. A subdivision plat is not formally approved unless signed and dated by the Planning Board Chair.
- 3. No lots shall be sold or conveyed until a subdivision plat is formally approved and recorded at the Belknap County Registry of Deeds.
- 4. No municipal permits of any kind shall be issued until a subdivision plat is formally approved.

L. <u>SUBDIVISION IMPROVEMENTS REQUIRED BEFORE ISSUANCE OF BUILDING PERMITS</u>

Unless security is provided pursuant to RSA 676:12 and Section III, J., above, the applicant shall complete the subdivision improvements in accordance with the approved plans and federal/state permits, before a building permit will be issued. In general, the following are considered typical milestone improvement activities:

- 1. <u>Erosion Control:</u> The applicant shall install all temporary erosion control measures, as specified on the approved subdivision plans and/or permits, before any land disturbance or construction commences, whenever practical and applicable. All temporary and permanent erosion control measures shall be monitored and maintained at all times. If the erosion control measures are not maintained to function properly, then the Town shall issue a CEASE AND DESIST ORDER for all construction until the erosion control measures have been properly reinstalled by the applicant or their assigned agents. In extreme cases, such as default or project inactivity, the Town may use security funds to make any and all temporary or permanent erosion control repairs.
- 2. <u>Utilities:</u> Any and all applicable municipal services such as water or drainage shall be constructed, inspected and approved.
- 3. <u>Stormwater Management:</u> Stormwater management improvements for major subdivisions, as determined by the Planning Board, shall be constructed, observed by the Town Engineer and approved.
- 4. <u>Roads:</u> The new roadway improvements shall be constructed, observed by the Town Engineer and approved. All roadway materials (gravels & pavement) shall be tested with written project test report results being submitted to the Town.
- 5. <u>Wastewater Treatment Improvements:</u> All individual or community septic systems shall receive New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services written approval prior to construction and written proof of state inspection and acceptance prior to use.
- 6. <u>Water Supply for Firefighting Purposes:</u>
 - a. Water Service provided by the Alton Water Works: If water service is to be

- provided by the Alton Water Works, then the water distribution system and fire hydrants shall be installed to the Town specifications, inspected and approved.
- b. Rural Water Supply: If a rural water supply (dry hydrant, fire pond or cistern) is required by subdivision approval, then the applicable fire protection measure shall be installed, inspected and approved by the Fire Department and the Town Engineer.

M. <u>SUBDIVISION IMPROVEMENTS REQUIRED BEFORE A CERTIFICATE OF OCCUPANCY IS ISSUED FOR A BUILDING PERMIT</u>

The applicant shall complete the subdivision improvements in accordance with the approved plans and federal/state permits, before a certificate of occupancy will be issued. In general, the following are considered typical milestone improvement activities:

- 1. <u>Roads:</u> The subdivision roads shall be completed and paved to no less than the binder course (first lift, typically 2" depth compacted). All associated roadway preparation testing and observations records shall be submitted and be on file with the Town.
- 2. <u>As-Built Plans</u>: As-Built Plans shall be submitted to the Planning Department for review and approval by the Town Engineer before a certificate of occupancy will be issued for any residence in the subdivision.

N. FIVE-YEAR EXEMPTION

- Pursuant to RSA 674:39, every subdivision plat approved by the Planning Board and properly recorded in the Registry of Deeds shall be exempt from all subsequent changes in Subdivision Regulations, Site Plan Review Regulations, impact fee ordinances, and Zoning Ordinances adopted by the Town, except those regulations and ordinances which expressly protect public health standards, such as water quality and sewage treatment requirements, for a period of 5 years after the date of approval; provided that:
 - a. Active and substantial development or building has begun on the site by the owner or the owner's successor in interest in accordance with the approved subdivision plat within 24 months after the date of approval, or in accordance with the terms of the approval, and, if a bond or other security to cover the costs of roads, drains, or sewers is required in connection with such approval, such bond or other security is posted with the town at the time of commencement of such development;
 - b. Development remains in full compliance with the public health regulations and ordinances specified in this section; and
 - c. At the time of approval and recording, the subdivision plat conforms to the subdivision regulations, site plan review regulations, and zoning ordinances then in effect at the location of such subdivision plat.
- 2. Once substantial completion of the improvements as shown on the subdivision plat has occurred in compliance with the approved subdivision plat or the terms of said

approval or unless otherwise stipulated by the Planning Board, the rights of the owner or the owner's successor in interest shall vest and no subsequent changes in subdivision regulations, site plan regulations, or zoning ordinances, except impact fees adopted pursuant to RSA 674:21 and 675:2-4, shall operate to affect such improvements.

- 3. The Planning Board may, as part of its subdivision regulations or as a condition of subdivision plat approval, specify the threshold levels of work that shall constitute the following terms, with due regard to the scope and details of a particular project:
 - a. 'Substantial completion of the improvements as shown on the subdivision plat' for purposes of fulfilling paragraph 2; and
 - b. 'Active and substantial development or building,' for the purposes of fulfilling paragraph 1.
- 4. Failure of the Planning Board to specify by regulation or as a condition of subdivision plat approval what shall constitute 'active and substantial development or building' shall entitle the subdivision plat approved by the Planning Board to the 5 year exemption described in paragraph 1. The Planning Board may, for good cause, extend the 24 month period set forth in paragraph 1(a).
- 5. The Alton Planning Board shall consider the requirements for "active and substantial development or building" and "substantial completion of improvements" on a case by case basis and discuss these two levels of exemption at the hearing(s) on the subdivision application.

O. REVOCATION OF RECORDED APPROVAL

- Pursuant to RSA 676:4-a, as amended, a subdivision plat, street plat, site plan or other approval which has been filed with the appropriate recording official under RSA 674:37 may not be revoked, in whole or in part, by the Planning Board, except pursuant to this section, and only under the following circumstances:
 - a. At the request of, or by agreement with, the applicant or the applicant's successor in interest.
 - b. When the applicant or successor in interest to the applicant has performed work, erected a structure or structures, or established a use of land, which fails to conform to the statements, plans or specifications upon which the approval was based, or has materially violated any requirement or condition of such approval.
 - c. When the applicant or successor in interest to the applicant has failed to perform any condition of the approval within a reasonable time specified in the approval, or, if no such time is specified, within the time periods specified in RSA 674:39.
 - d. When the time periods specified in RSA 674:39 have elapsed without any vesting of rights as set forth therein, and the plat, plan or other approval no longer conforms to applicable ordinances or regulations.
 - e. When the applicant or successor in interest to the applicant has failed to

provide for the continuation of adequate security as provided by RSA 674:36, III (b) and 674:44, III (d) until such time as the work secured thereby has been completed.

- 2. Prior to recording any revocation under this section, the Planning Board shall give notice, as provided by RSA 676:4, I(d), to the public, the applicant or the applicant's successor in interest, and all abutters and holders of conservation, preservation, or agricultural preservation restrictions. The notice shall include the Planning Board's reasons for the revocation. A hearing with notice as provided in RSA 676:4, I (d) shall be held at the request of any party receiving such notice, submitted within 30 days of receiving such notice, or if the Planning Board determines to hold a hearing.
- 3. A declaration of revocation, dated and endorsed in writing by the Planning Board, and containing reference to the recording information for the plat, plan or other approval being revoked, shall be filed for recording with the Registry of Deeds, no sooner than 30 days after written notification of the revocation is served on the applicant or the applicant's successor in interest, in person or by certified mail, or 30 days after any public hearing, whichever is later. If only part of an approval is revoked, that portion of land subject to revocation shall be clearly identified in the declaration. The declaration shall be recorded under the same name or names as was the original approval, as well as the names of subsequent owners, if any, of the land or part thereof subject to revocation, as identified by the municipality.
- 4. A revocation under this section may be appealed pursuant to RSA 677:15. Nothing in this section shall affect the municipality's ability, either before or after such a revocation, to pursue other remedies or penalties as set forth in RSA 676:15-17.

P. ENFORCEMENT, FINES & PENALTIES AND INJUNCTIVE RELIEF

These regulations shall be enforced by the provisions of the Alton Zoning Ordinance and the provisions of the following state statutes:

1. RSA 676:15, as Amended Injunctive Relief;

2. RSA 676:16, as Amended Penalties for Transferring Lots in Unapproved Subdivisions;

3. RSA 676:17, as Amended Fines and Penalties;

4. RSA 676:17-a. as Amended Cease and Desist Orders:

5. RSA 676:17-b, as Amended Local Land Use Citations; Pleas by Mail; and

6. Any Amended or Additional Statutory Provisions for Enforcement.

Q. <u>APPEALS</u>

Any person aggrieved by a decision of the Planning Board concerning a plat, or subdivision may appeal therefrom to the Superior Court as provided by RSA 677:15, provided, however, that any Planning Board decisions appealable to the Zoning Board of Adjustment shall be appealed pursuant to RSA 676:5.

R. <u>SEPARABILITY</u>

If any section, clause, provision, portion, or phrase of these regulations shall be held to be invalid or unconstitutional by any court of competent authority, such holding shall not affect, impair, or invalidate any other section, clause, provision, portion or phrase of these regulations.

S. INTERPRETATION

In the matters of interpretation of these regulations, the opinion of the Planning Board shall prevail.

T. AMENDMENTS

These regulations may be amended, changed, altered, added to, or rescinded from time to time whenever this action is deemed necessary or advisable by the Planning Board, but not until the Planning Board conducts a public hearing to consider the proposed amendment as per RSA 675:6. Certified copies signed by a majority of the Planning Board members are required be filed with the Town Clerk as specified in RSA 675:8. A courtesy filing with the New Hampshire Office of Energy and Planning may also be done as specified in RSA 675:9.

U. NUMBERING

After amendments are adopted, the Planning Board shall have the authority to renumber the sections consecutively and correct typographical errors without an additional public hearing.

SECTION IV - APPLICATION PROCEDURES

A. <u>CONCEPTUAL CONSULTATION APPLICATION (Optional)</u>

- 1. Applicants may engage in an informal discussion with the Board as a Conceptual Consultation, prior to filing a Design Review Application or Final Subdivision Application.
- 2. A Conceptual Consultation Application shall be filed with the Planning Board 21 days prior to the regular scheduled meeting for Planning Board review.
- 3. A Conceptual Consultation Application review can only occur at a posted meeting of the Board. Such Conceptual Consultation Application review shall discuss the proposal in general terms only and be directed toward:
 - a. Reviewing the basic concepts of the proposal;
 - b. Reviewing the proposal with regard to the master plan and zoning ordinance; and
 - c. Explaining the state and local regulations, including the Subdivision Regulations, that may apply to the proposal.
- 4. The applicant may use a general map sufficient to explain the concept; such map, however, shall not include any specific design, engineering or surveying information. The Planning Board shall stop further consideration of a Conceptual Consultation Application if the applicant presents plans that are too detailed regarding engineering and surveying information.
- 5. Abutters are <u>not</u> notified of this step in the process. A Conceptual Consultation Application is <u>not</u> required, but is optional, at the request of the applicant.
- 6. In no case is either the applicant or the Board bound by any discussion, and any statements made by Board members shall not be the basis for disqualifying said members or invalidating any action eventually taken on the application.
- 7. If the applicant desires to discuss the subdivision proposal in more detail than the basic concept, then he/she shall submit a Design Review Application which involves a public hearing with notice to abutters.
- 8. See also Section VII, A., for Application Submittal Requirements.

B. DESIGN REVIEW APPLICATION

- 1. A Design Review Application goes beyond the conceptual and general stage, involving more specific design and engineering details of the potential application. The Design Review Application is the phase of the planning process when:
 - a. any issues can be identified by the Planning staff, the Planning Board and abutters, and alternatives explored to resolve those issues.
 - b. any special studies needed for submission with the Final Application can be identified,
 - c. any waiver requests for the submission of a Final Application can be discussed, and
 - d. whether the project is a project of potential regional impact can be

discussed.

In no case is either the applicant or the Board bound by any discussion, and any statements made by Board members shall not be the basis for disqualifying said members or invalidating any action eventually taken on the application.

- 2. A Design Review Application is required for a <u>Major</u> Subdivision. A Design Review Application is conducted by the Planning Board at a public hearing with abutters and the public properly notified, as set forth in SECTION IV, D.
- 3. A Design Review Application is <u>not</u> required for projects requiring a <u>Minor</u> Subdivision Application. A Design Review Application for a <u>Minor</u> Subdivision Application is optional for the applicant.
- 4. A Design Review Application shall be filed with the Planning Board 21 days prior to the regular scheduled meeting for Planning Board review. A Design Review Application shall consist of all data required in SECTION VII, B., of these regulations unless one or more submission requirements are waived by the Planning Board.
- 5. There is no time limit on the review of a Design Review Application. The Planning Board may determine at a public meeting that the Design Review process has ended and shall inform the applicant in writing within 10 days of such a determination.
- 6. A Design Review application cannot be changed to a Final Application during the Design Review process. A separate Final Application shall be submitted according to Section IV, C, below.
- 7. See also Section VII, B., for Application Submittal Requirements.

C. <u>FINAL APPLICATION FOR MAJOR AND MINOR SUBDIVISIONS; LOT LINE ADJUSTMENT APPLICATIONS:</u>

- A completed Final Application for Major or Minor Subdivisions, or Lot Line Adjustments shall be filed with the Planning Board 21 days prior to the regular scheduled meeting for Planning Board review. A completed Final Application shall consist of all data required in SECTION VII, C., of these regulations unless one or more submission requirements are waived by the Planning Board before acceptance of the application as complete.
- 2. At the next meeting no more than 30 days from the date of delivery for which notice can be posted, the Board shall determine whether the application is complete. If the application is incomplete, the Board shall identify the missing items and notify the applicant.
- 3. Acceptance of a completed application shall only occur at a meeting of the Planning Board after due notification has been given according to SECTION IV, D. Acceptance of a completed application shall be by affirmative vote of a majority of the Board.
- 4. See also Section VII for Application Submittal Requirements.

D. PUBLIC HEARING AND NOTIFICATION

- 1. The Planning Board shall not take action on a Design Review Application or Final Application for Major or Minor Subdivisions, or Lot Line Adjustments without first holding a public hearing, with notice as provided below. The Planning Board shall first accept a Final Application as complete before conducting the public hearing on the application.
- 2. Notice of the submission of a Design Review Application or a Final Application for Major or Minor Subdivisions, or Lot Line Adjustments shall be given to the abutters, the landowner, the applicant, any holders of conservation, preservation and agricultural preservation restrictions, the NH Department of Environmental Services Dam Bureau, as necessary (see RSA 676:4, I, (d), (2)) and every engineer, architect, land surveyor, soil scientist, or other licensed professional whose seal appears on any plat by the Planning Board.
- 3. Notice shall be sent by certified mail, mailed to provide at least ten (10) "clear days" prior to the submission to the Planning Board by the Planning Department. The public shall be given notice at the same time, by posting at the Town Hall, by posting at the Post Office, and publication in a newspaper of general circulation.
- 4. The notice shall give the date, time, and place of the Planning Board meeting at which the application will be formally submitted to the Board, shall include a general description of the proposal to be considered, and shall identify the applicant and the location of the proposal.
- 5. If the notice for the public hearing was included in the notice for the submission of an application for completeness review, additional notice of the public hearing is not required.
- 6. Additional notice is not required for an adjourned session provided that the date, time, and place of the adjourned session are made known at the prior meeting.
- 7. If notice is given for a Design Review Application, a separate notice is required for submission of a Final Application for completeness review and a public hearing on a Final Application.
- 8. Upon determination that a proposed development has a potential regional impact, the Planning Board shall afford the regional planning commission and the affected municipalities the status of abutters as defined in Section II, for the limited purposes of providing notice and giving testimony. At least fourteen (14) days prior to public hearing, the Planning Board shall notify, by certified mail, all affected municipalities through its planning board, if any, or local governing body and the regional planning commission of the date, time, and place of the hearing and their right to testify concerning the development.

E. INTERDEPARTMENT MUNICIPAL REVIEW

The Planning Department shall refer Design Review Final Applications to the Town departments for review and comment.

F. PLANNING BOARD ACTION - COMPLETED APPLICATION

- 1. The Board shall begin consideration of the Final Application for Major or Minor Subdivisions or Lot Line Adjustments at a public hearing following a determination by the Planning Board that the application is complete. The public hearing can be scheduled later on the same agenda and date as the completeness determination or at the next Board meeting.
- 2. No decision is rendered by the Planning Board on a Design Review Application, except as noted in Section IV. B. 5. above.
- 3. The Board shall act to approve, conditionally approve, or disapprove the completed Final Application within **65 days** of the application being accepted as complete by the Board.
- 4. An applicant may waive the requirement for Board action within the time periods specified in these regulations and consent to such extension as may be mutually agreeable. The Board may apply to the Selectmen for an extension not to exceed an additional **90 days**, before acting on a Final Application, if the applicant is not amenable to an extension.
- 5. Approval of the Final Application and any conditions of approval shall be indicated in the Notice of Decision, signed and dated by the Chairman of the Board or his designee.
- 6. If any Final Application is disapproved, the grounds for such disapproval shall be adequately stated in the records of the Planning Board and in the written notice of decision made available to the applicant within 5 business days of the decision.

G. FAILURE OF THE PLANNING BOARD TO ACT

- 1. In the event that the Planning Board does not act on a Final Application accepted as complete within the prescribed time period, the applicant may petition the Selectmen to issue an order directing the Planning Board to act within **30 days**.
- 2. If the Planning Board fails to act within **40 days** of receiving this directive from the Selectmen, the Selectmen must approve the Final Application unless they find in writing that the plan does not comply with a local regulation. In the event the Selectmen fail to act, the applicant may petition superior court to approve the plan.

H. CONDITIONAL APPROVAL

- 1. The Board may grant conditional approval of a Final Application, but the subdivision plat shall not be signed or recorded until all of the conditions have been met.
- 2. A further public hearing is **not required** when such conditions:
 - a. Are administrative in nature;
 - b. Involve no discretionary judgment on the part of the Board;
 - c. Involve permits and approvals granted by other boards or agencies, unless any subsequent changes to the plan would constitute grounds for a new or amended application process.
- 3. An additional public hearing **is required** to consider conditions that are not simply

administrative in nature and which may involve judgment by the Planning Board such as submission of an adequate drainage plan or submission of a landscaping plan that will provide an adequate buffer for abutters. The public hearing will be limited to considering the condition(s) of approval under review.

4. Please refer to SECTION IX, A., for the time frame to comply with conditions precedent of approval.

I. SITE WALK

- 1. Whenever the Board deems it necessary to visit the site for the consideration of an application, a time will be arranged for a site walk. If a majority of the Planning Board attends, the site walk shall be posted as a meeting of the Board pursuant to the Right-to-Know provisions of RSA 91-A, and minutes shall be kept.
- 2. The Board, individual Board members, the Town Engineer, Town Planner or designee may conduct site observations of the proposed subdivision prior to approval to ascertain the conditions of the site and following approval to observe the progress of the work.
- 3. All applications are conditioned upon the owner allowing access to the property, to the extent reasonable and necessary to properly review the application. Denial of access, including access for a site walk, automatically terminates any further consideration of the proposal.

J. SUBDIVISION APPLICATION FEES

- 1. The applicant is responsible for all applicable subdivision application fees in accordance with the latest subdivision application fee schedule.
- 2. No application shall be eligible for Planning Board review and or acceptance without complete and full compliance with all applicable subdivision application fee submittals at the time of application submittal deadline. Failure to pay fees and any reasonable costs required by the Board is cause for disapproval of the application without public hearing. (RSA 676:4, I, e, (2), as amended).
- 3. In addition to the standard subdivision application fee(s), the applicant is responsible to pay all requested professional services fee(s), such as special investigative studies, environmental assessments, legal review, municipal engineering review, administrative expenses or other matters required by the Board in order to make an informed decision on the application. Please refer to SECTION III., G. on Professional Review Services.
- 4. Recording fees and related expenses shall be paid by the applicant in accordance with current policy of the Belknap County Registry of Deeds.

K. CONCURRENT AND JOINT HEARINGS

The applicant may petition two (2) or more land use boards to hold a joint hearing in conjunction with a subdivision hearing, if approval from all boards is required for the same project. Depending on the complexity of the project, as determined by the Planning Board, each land use board shall have the authority on its own initiative to request either a separate

or joint meeting at any point in time throughout the application(s) municipal process. However, each land use board reserves the right to disregard such joint hearing petition for any reason at any time, if determined to be in the best interest of the Town, as defined in the current master plan.

Joint hearings and meetings shall be conducted in accordance with RSA 676:2, as amended.

L. FINAL SUBDIVISION PLAT SIGNING AND MYLAR RECORDING

The Planning Board shall sign and record the mylar for the Final Subdivision Plat in the Belknap County Registry of Deeds after:

- 1. all conditions precedent have been satisfied; and
- 2. either:
 - a. all subdivision improvements have been completed, inspected and approved as provided by SECTION III, J., 2.; or
 - b. security as required by SECTION III, J., 3., has been provided.

The Planning Department shall transmit the mylar of the final subdivision plat signed by the Chair of the Planning Board, along with the Notice of Decision, to the Belknap County Registry of Deeds within 30 days after the mylar is signed. If there are any associated documents to record for the subdivision such as, but not limited to, restrictive covenants, easements, or homeowner association declarations and bylaws, the applicant shall deliver signed and notarized copies of those documents ready to be recorded to the Planning Board to record with the plat. The applicant shall pay for the recording fees and the expense of mailing the mylar and any other documents to the Registry to be recorded. The applicant shall submit a check payable to LCHIP as required by state statutes to be transmitted to the Belknap County Registry of Deeds along with the signed plat to be recorded unless the fee is no longer required by state statutes.

M. FINAL SUBDIVISION PLAN DISTRIBUTION

After the plat and any associated documents are recorded in the Belknap County Registry of Deeds, the Registry returns a form to the Planning Department identifying the Plan Number and Drawer Number for the recorded plat and the Book and Page numbers for any associated documents. The Planning Department notes the Plan Number and Drawer Number for the recorded plat on paper copies of the plat provided by the applicant signed by the Planning Board Chair and the Book and Page numbers on any associated documents provided by the applicant. The copies of the plat and the associated documents are distributed as follows:

- 1. one (1) colorless 22" x 34" plan copy to be retained in the Planning Board file;
- 2. one (1) colorless 22" x 34" plan copy to be provided to each owner of the subdivision;
- 3. one (1) colorless 22" x 34" plan copy to be provided to the applicant's agent;
- 4. one (1) colorless 22" x 34" plan copy to be provided for the Town Assessor for the property file;
- 5. one (1) colorless 22" x 34" plan copy to be provided for NH DES for any subdivision

that received State Subdivision Approval;

- 6. one (1) colorless 22" x 34" plan copy each to be provided for the Highway Department, Fire Department, Building Department, Water Department and Town Engineer, if applicable;
- 7. one (1) electronic (pdf format) copy to the Planning Department CD or Flash Drive or emailed

SECTION V - VOLUNTARY LOT MERGER

A. STATUTORY REFERENCE:

See RSA 674:39-a, as amended.

B. LOT MERGER PROCEDURES:

The application procedure for a Voluntary Lot Merger shall be as follows:

- 1. Any property owner who owns two or more contiguous pre-existing approved or subdivided lots or parcels who wishes to merge them for municipal regulation or taxation purposes shall file a completed Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots Application Form and Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots with the Planning Board.
- 2. The Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots Application and Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots shall be complete, legible and include original signatures.
- 3. The Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots Application and Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots shall be accompanied by the following:
 - a. A copy of the relevant portion of the Town of Alton Tax Map clearly identifying the lots to be merged and the lot line(s) to be discontinued.
 - b. Copies of the deeds that are referred to on the Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots. Where land has been inherited by the applicant, a copy of the "Notice to cities and towns" per RSA 554:18-a shall be provided.
 - c. A check payable to the Belknap County Registry of Deeds for the recording fee and a check payable to the Town of Alton for mailing.
 - d. Copies of the notices sent to each mortgage holder at the time of application, if applicable.
- 4. The Town Assessor shall verify that the legal owners of all the lots submitted for merger are identical and the correct deed(s) have been cited.
- 5. The Town Tax Collector shall verify that all real estate taxes on all lots are current. If the property taxes are not current, the Tax Collector shall notify the Town Planner.
- 6. The Town Planner shall verify that the voluntary lot merger complies with the section on standards to follow.
- 7. Within **30 days** of filing the form with the Planning Department, the Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre- Existing Lots shall be presented to the Planning Board to authorize the Planning Board Chair to endorse the form if it conforms with the standards outlined below. No abutter or public notice and no public hearing are required. If the form does not comply with the procedures and standards outlined in these regulations, then the Planning Board shall deny the request and send written notice to the applicant setting forth the reasons for the denial.
- 8. Prior to recording the Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots, the Town Assessor shall assign a tax map and lot number for the merged lot and sign the form.

- 9. The Town Planner shall send the fully executed Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots to the Belknap County Registry of Deeds to be recorded.
- 10. Copies of the Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots form with the recording information from the Registry of Deeds shall be distributed to:
 - a. one copy to be retained in the Planning Board file;
 - b. one copy to be provided to <u>owner</u> of the merger;
 - c. one copy to be provided to the applicant's agent;
 - d. one copy to be provided for the Town Assessor.

C. LOT MERGER STANDARDS:

Voluntary Lot Mergers shall conform to the following standards:

- 1. The legal owners of all lots submitted for merger shall be identical.
- 2. Lots to be merged shall be contiguous. Lots separated by a stream or a public or private street may be considered contiguous if they are or can be used in a unitary fashion (e.g. septic system on one lot serving a dwelling across the street).
- 3. The Voluntary Lot Merger shall not violate the zoning ordinance or other land use regulation.
- 4. A Voluntary Lot Merger shall not be granted unless all the real estate taxes are current.
- 5. If there is any mortgage on any of the lots, the applicant shall give written notice to each mortgage holder at the time of submission of the application. The written consent of each mortgage holder shall be required as a condition of approval of the merger and shall be recorded with the Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots. Upon recordation of the Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots and each consent, the mortgage or mortgages shall be deemed by operation of law to apply to all lots involved in the merger. The Town of Alton shall not be liable for any deficiency in the notice to the mortgage holders.
- 6. The owner(s) signature(s) shall be acknowledged by a Justice of the Peace or Notary Public.
- D. Following the granting of a Voluntary Lot Merger, no such merged lots shall thereafter be separately transferred without subdivision approval.
- E. See also Section VII, F., for Application Submittal Requirements.

SECTION VI - CONDOMINIUM DEVELOPMENT

- A. All Condominium Developments, including conversions of existing units or new construction for condominium conveyance, having **three** (3) **or fewer units** shall follow all land use regulations pertaining to <u>Minor Subdivisions</u> and the Site Plan Review Regulations if the proposal is for a multi-family residential use.
- B. All Condominium Developments, including conversions of existing units or new construction for condominium conveyance, having **four (4) or more units** shall follow all land use regulations pertaining to <u>Major Subdivisions</u> and the Site Plan Review Regulations if the proposal is for a multi-family residential use.
- C. All Condominium Developments, including conversions of existing units or new construction for condominium conveyance, shall require Board approval and compliance with relevant sections of RSA 356-B, as amended. Planning Board approval is required whether or not State approval is required under those statutes, or under rules adopted pursuant to those statutes.
- D. All Condominium Developments, including conversions of existing units or new construction for condominium conveyance, shall comply with the requirements of SECTION 329 CONDOMINIUMS of the Zoning Ordinance.

SECTION VII - APPLICATION SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS

Note: Plans or other documents that include a copyright notation shall expressly exempt the Town of Alton from such copyright restrictions and shall allow copying of said plans or other documents as needed by the Town to perform the functions set forth in these Subdivision Regulations.

A. MAJOR SUBDIVISIONS - CONCEPTUAL CONSULTATION APPLICATION

A Conceptual Consultation Application is <u>not</u> required, but shall be granted upon written request for any and all subdivision applications. Applicants who choose, may discuss their subdivision proposal in general terms with the Planning Board. Please refer to SECTION IV, A., for more information.

A Conceptual Consultation Application shall include the following items:

- 1. An application form completed and signed by the landowner(s) or the landowner(s)'s authorized agent and a conceptual consultation checklist of application requirements;
- 2. Written authorization from the landowner(s) of record for any agent(s) to represent and sign for the landowner(s);
- 3. Payment of the application fee, based on the current Planning Board fee schedule;
- 4. A brief project narrative explaining the subdivision proposal in general terms including any potential regulatory waivers and points of special interests.

The applicant may use a general map sufficient to explain the concept.

B. MAJOR SUBDIVISIONS - DESIGN REVIEW APPLICATION

Design Review is required for all major subdivision applications. Please refer to SECTION IV, B. for more information. An application for a Design Review Subdivision shall include the following information:

- 1. An application form completed and signed by the landowner(s) or authorized agent;
- 2. A completed and signed application checklist;
- 3. Written authorization from the landowner(s) of record for any agent(s) to represent and sign for the landowner(s);
- 4. An abutter's list to include:
 - a. Names and addresses of all abutters, taken from the Town records not more than five (5) days before the day of filing;
 - b. The name and address of any professional(s) assisting with preparing the application and subdivision plans;
 - c. Names and addresses of all holders of conservation, preservation or agricultural preservation restrictions encumbering the subject parcel;
 - d. Names and addresses of landowner(s); and
 - e. Names and addresses of applicant(s) if different from the landowner(s).
- 5. Payment of the application fees, based on the current Planning Board fee schedule;
- 6. Any requests for waivers presented in writing shall cite the specific section of the

regulations requested to be waived and shall include the rationale for the waiver(s) as provided in SECTION III, C. Waiver of Requirements. Waivers are acted upon under the Final Subdivision Application procedures.

- 7. Plans and Maps General:
 - a. All design drawings shall be prepared by New Hampshire licensed professionals on separate plans on separate sheets, rather than combining them onto one plan, in order that they are clear and legible.
 - b. The applicant shall submit two (2) copies of the complete project plan set of full size plans (22" x 34") and ten (10) **legible** copies of the complete project plan set of reduced-scale plans (11" x 17").
 - c. All the required full scale maps shall:
 - 1) be drawn at a scale of not more than 100 feet per inch. For greater detail, the Planning Board at its discretion may require maps to be drawn at a scale of 50 feet per inch.
 - 2) be prepared, signed and sealed by a NH licensed land surveyor, professional engineer, and other professionals as required. The name and address of the surveyor, professional engineer and any other professionals shall be provided on the plat.
 - 3) show date of preparation and any dates of revisions; and
 - 4) include the name of the Town and subdivision, name and address of applicant and licensed land surveyor and professional engineer.
- 8. Required maps shall include the following:
 - a. <u>Survey Plat</u>: The site survey plat shall show the following information and conform to the following specifications:
 - 1) Show a complete boundary survey showing metes and bounds of the entire contiguous parcel owned by the applicant, whether or not all land therein is to be subdivided, referenced to a public street intersection or USGS bench mark. A minimum of two (2) bench marks shall be provided.
 - 2) Show:
 - (a) existing and proposed lot lines,
 - (b) bearings and dimensions,
 - (c) lot sizes in square feet and acres,
 - (d) consecutive numbering of lots,
 - (e) the location and type of all proposed and existing survey monuments, and
 - (f) the survey accuracy documenting that the accuracy is equal to 1 part in 10,000 or better.

Where a portion of the applicant's property is not included in the subdivision application, the applicant shall provide sufficient information to demonstrate that the remaining portion of the property not subdivided complies with the minimum requirements of the zone

district to be a conforming lot.

- 3) Show:
 - (a) north point (identify whether true north or magnetic north was used).
 - (b) written and graphic scale,
 - (c) tax map(s) and lot number(s) of parcel(s) included in subdivision application,
 - (d) a legend that includes <u>all</u> the symbols used on the plat if not labeled on the plat; and
 - (e) a general site location map which shall show the proposed subdivision boundary in relation to major roads or other features in the vicinity of the subdivision.
- 4) Show:
 - (a) existing and proposed public street right-of-way lines or center lines for private roads, dimensions of arc lengths and radii;
 - (b) points of curvature and tangency of curved streets;
 - (c) bearings and distances of lot lines;
 - (d) names of existing and proposed streets and classification of street; and
 - (e) width of adjacent street(s), pavement and right-of-way.
- 5) Show or note building setback lines as required by the Zoning Ordinance and identify the Zone District(s) and zoning district boundary lines.
- 6) Show the minimum contiguous upland area required by the Zoning Ordinance for each lot excluding jurisdictional wetlands and areas with slopes in excess of 25%. Identify the minimum contiguous upland area in square feet and acres for each lot.
 - (a) All jurisdictional wetland boundaries shall be as designated in the field by a N.H. Certified Wetland Scientist. The designated wetland boundaries shall be located for mapping purposes by a NH licensed land surveyor and shall be shown on the plat. Both a NH licensed land surveyor and a NH Certified Wetland Scientist shall stamp a plat which describes wetlands. The wetland boundaries shall be "flagged" in the field using plastic ribbon bearing descriptive text.
- 7) Show location of any existing and proposed easement(s) and areas affected by any existing and proposed covenants, reservations and restrictions, benefiting or burdening the property.
- 8) Show location of existing or proposed parks and other open space, and significant natural and manmade features including, but not limited to, buildings, surface water features, rock ledges, stone walls,

- old mill sites, cemeteries or burial sites and other unique features.
- 9) Show all jurisdictional Wetlands as defined by the Zoning Ordinance and the 25 foot Wetland Buffers required by the Zoning Ordinance.
- 10) Show all areas designated as a "Special Flood Hazard Area". The one-hundred year base flood elevation data shall be denoted on the plat as required by the Town of Alton Floodplain Ordinance in accordance with the Federal Emergency Management Agency.
- 11) This map shall identify any portion of the subdivision located within the Aquifer Protection Overlay District.
- 12) This map shall identify any portion of the subdivision located within the Shoreland Protection Overlay District including the 50 foot shoreland setback.
- 13) Show all areas with slopes in excess of 25%.
- 14) Show location of driveway access to each lot, existing and proposed.
- 15) Show names, addresses, and tax map and lot numbers of all abutters as they appear in the town records not more than five (5) days before the date of filing the application.
- Show subdivisions, lot lines, existing buildings, and intersecting streets and driveways within 200 feet of the parcel to be subdivided.
- 17) Identify the area in current use, if any, for each proposed lot.
- 18) The survey map shall include the following title blocks:

NAME OF SUBDIVISION

Name(s) and address(es) of Landowner(s)

Date of Preparation and date(s) of any revision(s) including description of revision(s)

b. <u>Topographic Map</u>: The topographic map shall show existing topography and proposed changes in topography. Existing contours shall be shown as dashed lines and proposed contours shall be shown as solid lines. Contours of existing grade shall be shown at intervals of not more than two (2) feet unless otherwise approved by the Planning Board. Intervals less than two (2) feet may be required depending on the character of the topography. All low points, high points and other areas needing spot elevations shall be shown.

The contours shall be referenced to M.S.L. (mean sea level) or to the mean high water level of the nearest surface water or to other local bench mark. At least one permanent benchmark shall be set on the property and be described on the plans. This benchmark shall be available to allow the reestablishment of the vertical data plane.

Contour lines are to be actual contours and not interpolations of USGS maps unless otherwise approved by the Planning Board. The Planning Board may accept interpolations of USGS maps for remaining portions of large lots that are not to be subdivided in the current application.

c. <u>Soils Map</u>: The soils map shall show the location of soil mapping units and boundaries as shown on the Natural Resource Conservation Service Soil Mapping. A legend on the soils map shall identify soil mapping unit symbols and soil names.

In addition, the soils map shall show all percolation test sites, soil test pits and borings, the results of all soil tests including dates, locations by reference to soil map, percolation rates, soil profile with depth to ledge, clay, hard pan and existing and seasonal high water table.

d. <u>Utilities Plan Map</u>: This map shall show the location of all existing and proposed utilities including lines and associated facilities for water, sewer, telephone, electric, gas, and cable TV as well as the location of existing or proposed wells and on-site sewage disposal systems, including the 4,000 square foot area required by the NH Department of Environmental Services for on-site waste disposal.

e. <u>Fire Protection Plan Map</u>:

This map shall also show the concept and location of the fire protection measures to be provided to include fire hydrants (active or dry), fire ponds or on-site water supply tanks.

f. <u>Drainage Plan Map</u>: This map shall show all surface water on and within two hundred (200) feet of the subdivision including rivers, streams, intermittent streams, lakes, ponds, marshes, and jurisdictional wetlands. This map shall show all areas designated as a "Special Flood Hazard Area". This map shall identify any portion of the subdivision located within the Aquifer Protection Overlay District and within the Shoreland Protection Overlay District including the 50 foot shoreland setback. This map shall show all existing and proposed drainage facilities on and within two hundred (200) feet of the subdivision

9. Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan

The Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan shall contain sufficient information to describe the nature and purpose of the proposed development, pertinent conditions of the site and the adjacent areas, and the concept for both temporary and long-term

proposed erosion and sedimentation controls proposed for the subdivision.

10. Stormwater Management Plan

The Stormwater Management Plan shall contain sufficient information to describe the nature and purpose of the proposed development, pertinent conditions of the site and the adjacent areas, and proposed best management practices for the permanent management and treatment of stormwater proposed for the subdivision.

The concept for an Operation and Maintenance (O&M) Plan for the permanent storm water management system shall be submitted. The maintenance plan shall be designed to ensure compliance with these regulations in all seasons and throughout the life of the system.

11. Soils Report

In addition to the Soils Map required by SECTION VII, B. 8. c., the applicant shall submit a Soils Report prepared by a Certified Soils Scientist which provides an analysis of the suitability of the soils for the proposed development. The Planning Board may choose to refer the soils report to an independent Certified Soils Scientist for his/her review of the suitability of the soils for the proposed development given the percolation test pit results, the soils mapping and the soils report prepared by a soils scientist or engineer.

12. Road and Driveway Profiles & Typical Cross Sections

- a. Centerline profiles showing existing and proposed elevations along the centerlines and proposed grades shall be provided for all proposed streets and for each proposed driveway from the street to the building site. Profiles shall be drawn at a scale of one (1) inch equals fifty (50) feet horizontal scale and one (1) inch equals five (5) feet vertical scale.
- b. Typical road and driveway cross-sections shall be provided. Road cross-sections shall include the proposed roadway, sidewalks, and ditches. Cross-sections shall be drawn to a convenient scale of not more than one (1) inch equals ten (10) feet with both horizontal and vertical scales being the same.

13. <u>Driveway Sight Distance Analysis</u>

A sight distance analysis for each proposed driveway location shall be provided.

14. Future Development

Where the layout submitted covers only a part of the applicant's entire holding, a non-binding sketch or narrative proposal of the prospective future road system of the portion not submitted for subdivision shall be furnished and the road system of the submitted part will be considered in the light of connections with the road system of the part not submitted.

15. Project Narrative:

- a. Describe Scale Numbers of acres, dwelling units, bedrooms, projected increase in auto trips per day and overall positive and negative impacts on the community.
- b. Describe Timing Estimated time to construct, phasing, and description of further subdivision potential.
- c. Describe Significant Features List of environmental features (wetlands, water bodies, rock outcroppings, wildlife habitat, etc.) and manmade features (stone walls, structures, trails, historic features, burial grounds, etc.). Description of efforts to preserve and maintain significant features.

16. Additional Information

The Planning Board may require such additional information to be provided at the applicant's expense as it deems necessary in order to evaluate the subdivision in relation to the purposes and scope of these regulations.

Additional information may include, but is not limited to:

- a. A traffic study done by a qualified professional that analyzes the traffic impact on roads, bridges and intersections.
- b. A fiscal impact study done by a qualified professional that analyzes the fiscal impact of the subdivision proposal on Town services.
- c. An environmental impact study done by a qualified professional that analyzes the environmental impact of the subdivision proposal.

C. MAJOR SUBDIVISION - FINAL APPLICATION

A completed application for a Final Subdivision Application sufficient to invoke jurisdiction of the Board shall include sufficient information to allow the Board to proceed with consideration and to make an informed decision.

The following shall be required for, and constitute, a completed application:

- 1. An application form completed and signed by the landowner(s) or authorized agent;
- 2. A completed and signed Final Major Subdivision Checklist of Application Requirements;
- 3. Written authorization from the landowner(s) of record for any agent(s) to represent and sign for the landowner(s);
- 4. An abutter's list to include:
 - a. Names and addresses of all abutters, taken from the Town records not more than five (5) days before the day of filing;
 - b. The name and address of any professional(s) assisting with preparing the application and subdivision plans;
 - c. Names and addresses of all holders of conservation, preservation or agricultural preservation restrictions; and

- d. Names and addresses of landowner(s); and
- e. Names and addresses of applicant(s) if different from the landowner(s).
- 5. Payment of the application fees based on the current Planning Board fee schedule;
- 6. Any requests for waivers presented in writing shall cite the specific section of the regulations requested to be waived and shall include the rationale for the waiver(s) as provided in SECTION III. C., Waiver of Requirements;
- 7. Plans and Maps General:
 - a. All design drawings shall be prepared by New Hampshire licensed professionals on separate plans on separate sheets, rather than combining them onto one plan, in order that they are legible and clear.
 - b. The applicant shall submit two (2) copies of the complete set of full-scale plans (22" x 34") and ten (10) **legible** copies of the complete set of reduced-scale plans (11" x 17").
 - c. All the required full scale maps shall:
 - 1) be drawn at a scale of not more than 100 feet per inch. For greater detail, the Planning Board at its discretion may require maps to be drawn at a scale of 50 feet per inch;
 - 2) be prepared, signed and sealed by a NH licensed land surveyor, professional engineer, and any other professionals as required. The name and address of the surveyor, professional engineer and any other professionals shall be provided on the plat.
 - 3) show date of preparation and any dates of revisions; and
 - 4) include the name of the Town and subdivision, name and address of applicant and licensed land surveyor and professional engineer.
 - 5) be prepared in accordance with and accompanied by the information required in Section VIII, E.
- 8. Required maps shall include the following:
 - a. Final Survey Plat
 - b. Topographic Map
 - c. Soils Map
 - d. Utilities Plan Map
 - e. Fire Protection Plan Map
 - f. Drainage Plan Map
 - g. Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan
 - h. Stormwater Management Plan
 - i. Subdivisions located within "Special Flood Hazard Areas"

9. Soils Report

In addition to the Soils Map required by SECTION VII, C., 8, c., and VII, D. 3., the applicant shall submit a Soils Report prepared by a Certified Soils Scientist which provides an analysis of the suitability of the soils for the proposed development. The Planning Board may choose to refer the soils report to an independent Certified Soils

Scientist for his/her review of the suitability of the soils for the proposed development given the percolation test pit results, the soils mapping and the soils report prepared by a soils scientist or engineer.

10. Road and Driveway Profiles, Cross Sections and Details

- a. Centerline profiles showing existing and proposed elevations along the centerlines and proposed grades shall be provided of all proposed streets and for each driveway from the street to the building site. Profiles shall be drawn at a scale of one (1) inch equals fifty (50) feet horizontal scale and one (1) inch equals five (5) feet vertical scale.
- b. Cross-sections shall be provided of all proposed streets at fifty (50) foot stations and at all catch basins, bridges, or culverts. Road cross-sections shall include the proposed roadway, sidewalks and ditches. Driveway cross-sections shall be provided at 20 foot intervals from the street travelway to the building site. Cross-sections shall be drawn to a convenient scale of not more than one (1) inch equals ten (10) feet with both horizontal and vertical scales being the same.
- c. Construction details of all roadway, curbing and sidewalk improvements shall be shown.

11. <u>Driveway Sight Distance Analysis</u>

Provide a sight distance analysis for each proposed driveway location.

12. Future Development

Where the layout submitted covers only a part of the applicant's entire holding, a non-binding sketch or narrative proposal of the prospective future road system of the portion not submitted for subdivision shall be furnished and the road system of the submitted part will be considered in the light of connections with the road system of the part not submitted.

13. Project Narrative

- a. Describe Scale Numbers of acres, dwelling units, bedrooms, projected increase in auto trips per day and overall positive and negative impacts on the community.
- b. Describe Timing Estimated time to construct, phasing, and description of further subdivision potential.
- c. Describe Significant Features List of environmental features (wetlands, water bodies, rock outcroppings, wildlife habitat, etc.) and manmade features (stone walls, structures, trails, historic features, burial grounds, etc.). Description of efforts to preserve and maintain significant features.

14. <u>Legal Documents Required</u>

Where applicable to a specific subdivision, the following legal documents shall be submitted with the final subdivision application and approved by Town Counsel prior to the Planning Board Chair signing the final plat and prior to recording the final plat:

- a. <u>Agreement to Convey Lands to the Town:</u> The applicant shall submit an agreement to convey lands to the Town to be used for streets, open space and other public purposes, with transfer of title to such interests to be effective on such date as the Town accepts such land.
- b. <u>Assumption of Liability:</u> The applicant shall provide the Planning Board a written acknowledgment of the assumption of liability for injuries and damages that may occur on any land to be dedicated for public use, until such land has been legally accepted by the Town of Alton.
- c. <u>Homeowners Association Documents:</u> The applicant shall provide the Planning Board with the declaration of covenants and restrictions and bylaws creating a homeowner's association to maintain the roads and other public or private subdivision improvements even if the Town may assume maintenance responsibility for some or all of those improvements at some future date.
- d. <u>Easements and rights-of-way over property to remain in private ownership</u>: The applicant shall provide the Planning Board with easements and rights-of-way over property to remain in private ownership.
- e. Easements or other rights to drain onto or across other property: The applicant shall provide the Planning Board with easements or other rights to drain onto or across other property whether public or private, including a street. If the storm water drainage system may create additional flow or change water flow over any adjacent property, which in the Planning Board's opinion would substantially interfere with the reasonable use of that property, then the applicant shall obtain an agreement to provide an easement therefore from the adjacent and/or nearby owner. The applicant shall submit a written undertaking to hold the town harmless from any claims for damage resulting there from.
- f. <u>Security:</u> The applicant shall provide the Planning Board with security as required by SECTION III, J. of these regulations.
- g. <u>Indemnification</u>: In event of damage to Town property or facilities, incurred by or from work performed by or for the applicant, the applicant shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Alton Highway Department for subsequent maintenance of pavement, shoulders, catch basins, culverts, storm sewers and any additional costs.
- h. <u>Easements for Water Supplies for Firefighting Purposes</u>: The applicant shall provide the Planning Board with a written easement for any water supplies for firefighting purposes the town agrees to maintain and an easement for the Fire Department to access those water supplies. The location of these easements shall be shown on the subdivision plat.
- i. <u>Condominium Documents:</u> The applicant shall provide the Planning Board

with any and all condominium documents applicable to the project.

15. Agency or Permit Approvals

The Planning Board may condition approval upon the receipt of the following agency or permit approvals, as applicable, and said agency or permit approvals shall be obtained and submitted prior to final approval, signing and recording the subdivision plat:

- a. An Access Permit approval from the N.H. Department of Transportation if access is on a state road or access approval date from the Public Works Director if access is from a Town or private road.
- b. Approval of a Community Water Supply System from the N.H Department of Environmental Services.
- c. Subdivision Approval for On-Site Sewage Disposal from the N.H Department of Environmental Services.
- d. An Alteration of Terrain Permit from the N.H. Department of Environmental Services for land disturbance in excess of 100,000 square feet in area or for land disturbance in excess of 50,000 square feet in area when project borders a body of water.
- e. A Dredge and Fill Permit from the N.H. Department of Environmental Services Wetlands Board.
- f. Approval from the Alton Water Works if the Town is to provide water service to the subdivision.
- g. Approval of a Shoreland Permit from the N.H. Department of Environmental Services.
- h. EPA Phase II Stormwater Permit approval.

16. Terms Under Five Year Exemption Clause

The applicant shall submit a proposal in writing to satisfy the following terms under the five-year exemption clause (RSA 674:39):

- a. Active and substantial development within the first 24 months; and
- b. Substantial completion of the improvements.

17. <u>Additional Information</u>

The Planning Board may require such additional information to be provided at the applicant's expense as it deems necessary in order to evaluate the subdivision in relation to the purposes and scope of these regulations.

Additional information may include, but is not limited to:

- a. A traffic study done by a qualified professional that analyzes the traffic impact on roads, bridges and intersections.
- b. A fiscal impact study done by a qualified professional that analyzes the fiscal impact of the subdivision proposal on Town services.

c. An environmental impact study done by a qualified professional that analyzes the environmental impact of the subdivision proposal.

D. FINAL PLAT REQUIREMENTS

- 1. <u>Final Survey Plat (Plat to be recorded if approved)</u>: The site survey plat shall show the following information and conform to the following specifications:
 - a. Be drawn in permanent black ink on permanent, reproducible material on the size and type of material specified by the Belknap County Registry of Deeds.
 - b. Show a complete boundary survey showing metes and bounds of the entire contiguous parcel owned by the applicant, whether or not all land therein is to be subdivided, referenced to a public street intersection or USGS benchmark. A minimum of two (2) benchmarks shall be provided. The Final Survey plat shall be prepared, signed and sealed by a NH surveyor.
 - c. Show:
 - 1) existing and proposed lot lines, with all bearings and distances,
 - 2) lot sizes in square feet and acres,
 - 3) consecutive numbering of lots,
 - 4) the location and type of all proposed and existing survey monuments, and
 - 5) the survey accuracy documenting that the accuracy is equal to 1 part in 10,000 or better.

Where a portion of the applicant's property is not included in the subdivision application, the applicant shall provide sufficient information to demonstrate that the remaining portion of the property not subdivided complies with the minimum requirements of the zone district to be a conforming lot.

d. Show:

- 1) north point (identify whether true north or magnetic north was used),
- 2) written and graphic scale,
- 3) tax map(s) and lot number(s) of property included in subdivision application,
- 4) a legend that includes all the symbols used on the plat if not labeled on the plat; and,
- 5) a general site location map which shall show the proposed subdivision boundary in relation to major roads or other features in the vicinity of the subdivision.

e. Show:

- 1) existing and proposed public street right-of-way lines or center lines for private roads, dimensions arc lengths and radii;
- 2) points of curvature and tangency of curved streets;
- 3) names of existing and proposed streets and classification of street; and

- 4) width of adjacent street(s), pavement and right-of-way.
- f. Show or note building setback lines as required by the Zoning Ordinance and identify the Zone District(s) and zoning district boundary lines.
- g. Show the minimum contiguous upland area required by the Zoning Ordinance for each lot excluding jurisdictional wetlands and areas with slopes in excess of 25%. Identify the minimum contiguous upland area in acres for each lot.
 - 1) All jurisdictional wetland boundaries shall be as designated in the field by a N.H. Certified Wetland Scientist. The designated wetland boundaries shall be located for mapping purposes by a NH licensed land surveyor and shall be shown on the plat. Both a NH licensed land surveyor and a NH Certified Wetland Scientist shall stamp a plat which describes wetlands. The wetland boundaries shall be "flagged" in the field using plastic ribbon bearing descriptive text.
- h. Show location of existing and proposed easements and areas affected by existing and proposed covenants, reservations and restrictions, benefiting or burdening the property.
- i. Show location of existing or proposed parks and other open space, and significant natural and manmade features including, but not limited to, buildings, surface water features, rock ledges, stone walls, old mill sites, cemeteries or burial sites and other unique features.
- j. Show all jurisdictional wetlands as defined by the Zoning Ordinance and the 25 foot Wetland Buffers required by the Zoning Ordinance.
- k. Show all areas designated as a "Special Flood Hazard Area". The one-hundred year base flood elevation data shall be denoted on the plat as required by the Town of Alton Floodplain Ordinance in accordance with the Federal Emergency Management Agency.
- 1. This map shall identify any portion of the subdivision located within the Aquifer Protection Overlay District.
- m. This map shall identify any portion of the subdivision located within the Shoreland Protection Overlay District including the 50 foot shoreland setback.
- n. Show all areas with slopes in excess of 25%.
- o. Show location of driveway access to each lot, existing and proposed.
- p. Show names, addresses, and tax map and lot numbers of all abutters as they appear in the town records not more than five (5) days before the date of filing the application.
- q. Show subdivisions, lot lines, existing buildings, and intersecting streets and driveways within 200 feet of the parcel to be subdivided.
- r. A note shall be added to the plat stating the total acreage of each Current Use Category for each lot in current use, as applicable. If part or all of one or more lots is in current use, then the property owner shall submit an updated

current use application for those lots to the Town Assessor prior to the plat being signed. An updated current use application does not need to be recorded again and there is no cost for an updated current use application. The Town Assessor shall verify receipt of this updated current use application prior to the plat being signed.

s. identify the following information as notes on the plat:
NHDES - Subdivision Approval Number for Wastewater Treatment & date of approval

NHDES - Wetlands Permit: Dredge and Fill Permit Number & date of approval

NHDES – Shore Land Permit Number & date of approval

NHDES - Alteration of Terrain Permit Number & date of approval

NHDES Community Water Supply System Permit Number & date of approval

NH Department of Transportation Access Permit Number& date of approval; or

Date of approval by the Alton Highway Department for road/ driveway access point(s)

Date of approval by the Alton Water Works for Town water service

EPA Phase II Stormwater Permit Number & date of approval

t. The survey map shall include the following title blocks:

NAME OF SUBDIVISION

Name(s) and address(es) of Landowner(s)

Name, address and seal of Licensed Land Surveyor

Name, address and seal of Professional Engineer

Date of Preparation and date(s) of any revision(s) including description of revision(s)

Planning Board Approval Date _		
Signature of Planning Board Cha	ir:	
Alton Planning Board Chair	Date	

2. <u>Topographic Map</u>: The topographic map shall show existing topography and proposed changes in topography. Existing contours shall be shown as dashed lines and proposed contours shall be shown as solid lines. Contours of existing grade shall be shown at intervals of not more than two (2) feet unless otherwise approved by the Planning Board. Intervals less than two (2) feet may be required depending on the character of the topography. All low points, high points and other areas needing spot elevations shall be shown.

The contours should be referenced to M.S.L. (mean sea level) or to the mean high water level of the nearest surface water or to other local benchmark. At least one permanent benchmark shall be set on the property and be described on the plans. This benchmark shall be available to allow the reestablishment of the vertical data plane.

Contour lines are to be actual contours and not interpolations of USGS maps unless otherwise approved by the Planning Board. The Planning Board may accept interpolations of USGS maps for remaining portions of large lots that are not to be subdivided in the current application.

3. <u>Soils Map</u>: The soils map shall show the location of soil mapping units and boundaries as shown on the Natural Resource Conservation Service Soil Mapping. A legend on the soils map shall identify soil mapping unit symbols and soil names.

In addition, the soils map shall show all percolation test sites, soil test pits and borings, the results of all soil tests including dates, locations by reference to soil map, percolation rates, soil profile with depth to ledge, clay, hard pan and existing and seasonal high water table.

- 4. <u>Utilities Plan Map</u>: This map shall show the location and details of all existing and proposed utilities including lines and associated facilities for water, sewer, telephone, electric, gas, and cable TV as well as the location of existing or proposed wells and on-site sewage disposal systems, including the 4,000 square foot area required by the NH Department of Environmental Services for on-site waste disposal.
- 5. Fire Protection Plan Map: This map shall also show the fire protection measures to

be provided to include fire hydrants (active or dry), fire ponds or on-site water supply tanks.

The design plans and specifications shall be shown on the Fire Protection Plan Map.

6. <u>Drainage Plan Map</u>: This map shall show all surface water on and within two hundred (200) feet of the subdivision including rivers, streams, intermittent streams, lakes, ponds, marshes, and jurisdictional wetlands. This map shall show all areas designated as a "Special Flood Hazard Area". This map shall identify any portion of the subdivision located within the Aquifer Protection Overlay District and within the Shoreland Protection Overlay District including the 50 foot shoreland setback. This map shall detail all existing and proposed drainage facilities on and within two hundred (200) feet of the subdivision to include all drainage ditches, drainage swales, storm drainage lines, and all drainage structures. This plan shall show the final identification, location, elevation, grades, profiles and contours at two (2) foot intervals for the existing and proposed drainage ways and structures.

7. Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan

The Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan shall contain sufficient information to describe the nature and purpose of the proposed development, pertinent conditions of the site and the adjacent areas, and proposed erosion and sedimentation controls. The applicant shall submit such material as is necessary to show that the proposed development will comply with the design standards and contain the information listed below.

- a. Design: The Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan shall be designed to comply with the requirements of the NH Department of Environmental Services under RSA 485-A:17. The preferred design includes the use of Low Impact Development best management practices (BMPs) for managing stormwater and controlling erosion. The "New Hampshire Stormwater Management Manual", New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services, Volumes 1 3, December 2008, as amended, shall also be used in selecting the design and the BMPs to manage stormwater and control erosion.
- b. Contents: The Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan shall contain the following information:
 - 1) Names, addresses, and telephone numbers of the owner, applicant, and person(s) or firm(s) preparing the plan;
 - 2) Title, date, north arrow, names of abutters, legend, and locus map;
 - 3) Location and description of natural features including:
 - (a) Watercourses and water bodies, wetland resource areas, riparian zones and all floodplain information, including the 100-year flood elevation based upon the most recent Flood Insurance Rate Map, or as calculated by a professional

- engineer for areas not assessed on these maps;
- (b) Existing vegetation of various kinds including tree lines, shrub layer, ground cover and herbaceous vegetation, and trees with a caliper twelve (12) inches or larger, noting specimen trees and forest communities; and
- (c) Habitats mapped by the New Hampshire Natural Heritage Program as Rare Plant Species and Natural Communities within five hundred (500) feet of any construction activity.
- 4) Lines of existing abutting streets showing drainage and driveway locations and curb cuts;
- 5) Existing soils (type, hydrologic group, erodibility) and the volume and nature of imported soil materials;
- 6) Topographical features including existing and proposed contours at intervals no greater than two (2) feet with spot elevations provided when needed;
- 7) Steep slopes for pre-development and post-development conditions, delineated by 0%-15%, 15%-25%, and over 25%;
- 8) Surveyed property lines showing distances and monument locations, all existing and proposed easements, rights-of-way, and other encumbrances, the size of the entire parcel, and the delineation and number of square feet of the land area to be disturbed;
- 9) Drainage patterns, watersheds and subwatersheds, with calculations of proposed land disturbance within each subwatershed and areas of soil to be disturbed in each watershed throughout the duration of the proposed land disturbance activity:
- 10) Location and details of erosion and sediment control measures with a narrative of the construction sequence/phasing of the project, including both operation and maintenance for structural and non-structural measures, interim grading, and material stockpiling areas;
- Path and mechanism to divert uncontaminated water around disturbed areas, to the maximum extent practicable;
- 12) Location and description of, and implementation schedule for, temporary and permanent seeding, vegetative controls, and other temporary and final stabilization measures;
- 13) A description of construction and waste materials expected to be stored on-site. The Plan shall include a description of controls to reduce pollutants from these materials, including storage practices to minimize exposure of the materials to stormwater, and spill prevention and response.
- 14) A description of provisions for phasing the project where 40,000 square feet of contiguous area or greater is to be altered or disturbed;
- 15) Plans, reports, and calculations must be stamped and certified by a

qualified professional engineer; and

- 16) Such other information as is required by the Planning Board.
- c. The applicant shall bear final responsibility for the installation, construction, inspection and disposition of all stormwater management and erosion and sediment control measures required by this regulation.

8. Stormwater Management Plan

The Stormwater Management Plan shall contain sufficient information to describe the nature and purpose of the proposed development, pertinent conditions of the site and the adjacent areas, and proposed best management practices for the permanent management and treatment of stormwater. The Stormwater Management Plan shall contain sufficient information for the Planning Board to evaluate the environmental impact, effectiveness, and acceptability of the measures proposed by the applicant for reducing adverse impacts from stormwater. The Plan shall be designed to comply with the requirements of the NH Department of Environmental Services under RSA 485-A:17. The preferred design includes the use of Low Impact Development best management practices (BMPs) for managing stormwater and controlling erosion. The "New Hampshire Stormwater Management Manual", New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services, Volumes 1 - 3, December 2008, as amended, shall also be used in selecting the design and the BMPs to manage stormwater and control erosion. The Stormwater Management Plan shall fully describe the project in drawings, and narrative. The Stormwater Management Plan may require review by the Town Engineer at the applicant's expense.

- a. Stormwater Management Plan Requirements: The Stormwater Management Plan shall contain the following information:
 - 1) A locus map;
 - 2) The existing zoning, and land use at the site;
 - 3) The proposed land use;
 - 4) The location(s) of existing and proposed easements;
 - 5) The location of existing and proposed utilities;
 - 6) The site's existing & proposed topography with contours at two (2) foot intervals;
 - 7) The existing site hydrology;
 - 8) A description & delineation of existing stormwater conveyances, impoundments, and jurisdictional wetlands on or adjacent to the site or into which stormwater flows;
 - 9) A delineation of 100-year flood plains, if applicable;
 - 10) An estimate made by a Certified Soil Scientist of seasonal high groundwater elevation in each area to be used for stormwater retention, detention, or infiltration;
 - 11) The existing and proposed vegetation and ground surfaces with runoff coefficient for each;

- 12) A drainage area map showing pre- and post-construction watershed boundaries, drainage area and stormwater flow paths;
- 13) A description and drawings of all components of the proposed drainage system including:
 - (a) locations, cross sections, and profiles of all brooks, streams, drainage swales and their method of stabilization;
 - (b) all measures for the detention, retention or infiltration of water;
 - (c) all measures for the protection of water quality;
 - (d) the structural details for all components of the proposed drainage systems and stormwater management facilities including all catch basins, drop inlets and man-holes shall be shown in profile and the type of grate with rim elevations shall be specified;
 - (e) notes on drawings specifying materials to be used, construction specifications, and typicals;
 - (f) expected hydrology with supporting calculations;
 - (g) Design plans for all proposed Low Impact Design (LID) Best Management Practices (BMP);
 - (h) Pipe profiles for all culverts and closed drain system pipes. These may be shown on roadway cross sections, roadway profile or on a completely separate profile, including existing and proposed finished grades, as required. Plans shall specify pipe type, size, length, slope and invert elevations.
 - (i) Any ditch section proposed, which is different from the typical roadside ditch, shall be shown in detail giving the bottom width, side slopes and minimum depth of ditch;
 - (j) Permanent erosion control measures shall be specified and detailed on the plans for all roadside ditches (where required) and the drainage pipe outlets. Sufficient detail shall be provided to properly construct the intended item (i.e., stone size, thickness of stone layer, subgrade preparation or protection, depth of stone lining in ditch, etc.).
 - (k) Sufficient plans and construction details for any detention and retention ponds shall be provided.
- 14) The proposed improvements including location of buildings or other structures, impervious surfaces, and drainage facilities, if applicable;
- 15) The timing, schedules, and sequence of development including clearing, stripping, rough grading, construction, final grading, and vegetative stabilization;
- 16) A maintenance schedule for the period of construction; and
- 17) Any other information requested by the Planning Board.

- b. The applicant shall bear final responsibility for the installation, construction, inspection and disposition of all stormwater management and erosion and sediment control measures required by this regulation.
- c. Operation and Maintenance Plan: An Operation and Maintenance Plan (O&M Plan) for the permanent storm water management system is required at the time of final application, and may require review by the Town Engineer at the applicant's expense. The maintenance plan shall be designed to ensure compliance with these regulations in all seasons and throughout the life of the system. The Operation and Maintenance Plan shall conform to the requirements listed below. Stormwater management easements shall be provided by the property owner(s) and shall be sufficient in location and extent to carry out the required maintenance.
 - 1) Operation and Maintenance Plan Requirements: An Operation and Maintenance Plan shall include:
 - (a) The name(s) of the owner(s) for all components of the system;
 - (b) Maintenance agreements that specify:
 - (1) The names and addresses of the person(s) responsible for operation and maintenance;
 - (2) The person(s) responsible for financing maintenance and emergency repairs;
 - (3) A Maintenance Schedule for all drainage structures, including swales and ponds;
 - (4) A list of easements with the purpose and location of each; and
 - (5) The signature(s) of the owner(s).
 - (c) A narrative description of on-going maintenance requirements for water quality protection measures required by stormwater management and sediment and erosion control plans after final Planning Board approval shall be recorded on the deed to the property on which such measures are located, said deed to be recorded at the Belknap County Registry of Deeds at the applicant's expense. The description so prepared shall comply with the requirements of RSA 478:4-a. Sample deeds shall be submitted prior to final approval.
 - 2) Stormwater Management Easement(s):
 - (a) Stormwater management easements shall be provided by the property owner(s) as areas are necessary for:
 - (1) access for facility inspections and maintenance;
 - (2) preservation of stormwater runoff conveyance, infiltration, and detention areas and facilities, including flood routes for the 100-year storm event; and

- (3) direct maintenance access by heavy equipment to structures requiring regular cleanout maintenance.
- (b) The purpose of each easement shall be specified in the maintenance agreement signed by the property owner;
- (c) Stormwater management easements are required for all areas used for off-site stormwater control; and
- (d) Easements shall be recorded with the Belknap County Registry of Deeds at the applicant's expense with the final subdivision plat.

9. <u>Subdivisions located within "Special Flood Hazard Areas"</u>

The one-hundred year base flood elevation data must be denoted on the plat as required by the Town of Alton Floodplain Ordinance in accordance with the Federal Emergency Management Agency. The applicant of any proposed subdivision which includes land which has been designated as a "Special Flood Hazard Area" by the National Flood Insurance Program shall provide the following:

- a. The applicant shall submit all necessary permits from those governmental agencies from which approval is required by Federal or State law, including SECTION 404 of the Federal Water Pollution Control Act Amendments of 1972, 33 U.S.C. 1334.
- b. The applicant of any subdivision proposal greater than 50 lots or 5 acres, whichever is the lesser, shall submit base flood elevation data within such proposals (i.e. floodplain boundary and 100-year flood elevation).
- c. The applicant shall submit sufficient evidence such as construction drawings, grading and land treatment plans in order for the Planning Board to determine that:
 - 1) All such proposals are consistent with the need to minimize flood damage;
 - 2) All public utilities and facilities, such as sewer, gas, electrical, and water systems are located and constructed to minimize or eliminate flood damage; and
 - 3) Adequate drainage is provided so as to reduce exposure to flood hazards.
- d. The applicant shall submit an Army Corps of Engineers Hydrologic Engineering Centers River Analysis System (HEC-RAS) study and compliance with their criteria, as applicable.

E. MINOR SUBDIVISION

1. MINOR SUBDIVISION – CONCEPTUAL CONSULTATION APPLICATION A Conceptual Consultation with the Planning Board on a proposed subdivision is available to the applicant, but is not a required step. Please refer to SECTION IV, A. for more information on the procedures for this step in the process.

A Conceptual Consultation Application shall include the following items:

- a. An application form completed and signed by the landowner(s) or the landowner(s)'s authorized agent;
- b. A Conceptual Consultation Checklist of Application Requirements;
- c. Written authorization from the landowner(s) of record for any agent(s) to represent and sign for the owner;
- d. Payment of the application fees based on the current Planning Board fee schedule;
- e. A letter explaining the proposal in general terms.

The applicant may use a general map sufficient to explain the concept.

2. FINAL MINOR SUBDIVISION APPLICATION

A complete application for a Final Minor Subdivision Application shall include all of the following items:

- a. An application form completed and signed by the landowner(s) or the landowner(s)'s authorized agent;
- b. A completed Final Minor Subdivision Checklist of Application Requirements;
- c. Written authorization from the landowner(s) of record for any agent(s) to represent and sign for the landowner(s);
- d. An abutter's list to include:
 - 1) Names and addresses of all abutters, taken from the Town records not more than five (5) days before the day of filing;
 - 2) The name and seal of any professionals assisting with preparing the application and subdivision plan;
 - 3) Names and addresses of all holders of conservation, preservation or agricultural preservation restrictions;
 - 4) Notice shall also be given to the utility company who has a utility corridor crossing or abutting the property that is included in the application; and
 - 5) The landowner(s) and applicant(s) if different from the landowner(s).
- e. Payment of the application fees based on the current Planning Board fee schedule;
- f. Any requests for waivers presented in writing shall cite the specific section of the regulations requested to be waived and shall include the rationale for the waiver(s) as provided in SECTION III, C;
- g. Plans and Maps General:
 - 1) All design drawings shall be prepared by New Hampshire licensed professionals on separate plans on separate sheets, rather than combining them onto one plan, in order that they are legible and clear.

- 2) All the required full scale maps shall:
 - (a) be drawn at a scale of not more than 100 feet per inch. For greater detail, the Planning Board at its discretion may require maps to be drawn at a scale of 50 feet per inch;
 - (b) be prepared, signed and sealed by a NH licensed land surveyor and professional engineer;
 - (c) show date of preparation and any dates of revisions; and
 - (d) include the name of the Town and subdivision, name and address of applicant, licensed land surveyor, professional engineer and any other professionals.
- h. Required maps shall include the following:
 - 1) Copies of a Final Site Survey Plat as required by SECTION VII, D. 1.: two (2) paper copies of the full-scale plan sets (22" x 34") and ten (10) **legible** paper copies of the reduced-scale plan (11" x 17").
 - 2) Copies of a Topographic Map as required by SECTION VII, D. 2.: two (2) paper copies of the full-scale plan sets (22" x 34") and ten (10) **legible** paper copies of the reduced-scale plan (11" x 17").
 - 3) Copies of a Soils Map as required by SECTION VII, D. 3.: two (2) paper copies of the full-scale plan sets (22" x 34") and ten (10) **legible** paper copies of the reduced-scale plan (11" x 17").
 - 4) Copies of a Utilities Map as required by SECTION VII, D. 4.: two (2) paper copies of the full-scale plan sets (22" x 34") and ten (10) **legible** paper copies of the reduced-scale plan (11" x 17").
- i. Soils report as required by SECTION VII, C. 9.
- j. Driveway Profiles and Cross Sections
 - 1) Centerline profiles showing existing and proposed elevations along the centerlines and proposed grades shall be provided for each proposed driveway from the street to the building site. Profiles shall be drawn at a scale of one (1) inch equals fifty (50) feet horizontal scale and one (1) inch equals five (5) feet vertical scale.
 - 2) Driveway cross-sections shall be provided at 20 foot intervals from the street travelway to the building site. Cross-sections shall be drawn to a convenient scale of not more than one (1) inch equals ten (10) feet with both horizontal and vertical scales being the same.
- k. Driveway Sight Distance AnalysisProvide a sight distance analysis for each proposed driveway location.
- 1. Future Development
 - Where the layout submitted covers only a part of the applicant's entire holding, a non-binding sketch or narrative proposal of the prospective future road system of the portion not submitted for subdivision shall be furnished and the road system of the submitted part will be considered in the light of connections with the road system of the part not submitted.

- m. Project Narrative:
 - 1) Describe Scale Numbers of acres, dwelling units, bedrooms, projected increase in auto trips per day and overall positive and negative impacts on the community.
 - 2) Describe Timing Estimated time to construct, phasing, and description of further subdivision potential.
 - 3) Describe Significant Features List of environmental features (wetlands, water bodies, rock outcroppings, wildlife habitat, etc.) and manmade features (stone walls, structures, trails, historic features, burial grounds, etc.). Description of efforts to preserve and maintain significant features.
- n. Information on subdivisions located within "Special Flood Hazard Areas" as required by SECTION VII, D. 9., if applicable.
- o. Applicable Required Legal Documents as specified in SECTION VII, C. 14.
- p. Applicable Agency or Permit Approvals as provided in SECTION VII, C. 15.
- q. The Planning Board may require such additional information to be provided at the applicant's expense as it deems necessary in order to evaluate the subdivision in relation to the purposes and scope of these regulations.

F. LOT LINE ADJUSTMENTS

A completed application for a Lot Line Adjustment shall include the following items:

- 1. An application form completed and signed by the landowner(s) or the landowner(s)'s authorized agent;
- 2. A completed and signed Lot Line Adjustment Checklist of Application Requirements;
- 3. Written authorization from the landowner(s) of record for any agent(s) to represent and sign for the landowner(s);
- 4. An abutter's list to include:
 - a. Names and addresses of all abutters, taken from the town records not more than five (5) days before the day of filing;
 - b. The name and seal of any professionals assisting with preparing the application and site plan;
 - c. Names and addresses of all holders of conservation, preservation or agricultural preservation restrictions; and
 - d. The landowner(s) and applicant(s) if different from the landowner(s).
- 5. Payment of the application fees based on the current Planning Board fee schedule;
- 6. Any requests for waivers presented in writing shall cite the specific section of the regulations requested to be waived and shall include the rationale for the waiver(s) as provided in SECTION III. C. Waiver of Requirements.
- 7. Two (2) paper copies of the full-scale lot line adjustment plat drawn to a scale of one (1) inch equals one hundred (100) feet (22" x 34") and ten (10) **legible** paper copies

of the reduced-scale plan (11" x 17") to include:

- a. Name, address, signature and seal by a NH Licensed Land Surveyor;
- b. Name of the Town and Lot Line Adjustment;
- c. Name(s) and address (es) of property owner(s) and applicant(s), if different;
- d. Names, addresses and tax map & lot numbers of all abutters as they appear in the Town records not more than five (5) days before the date of filing the application;
- e. Complete boundary survey showing metes and bounds for each of the properties involved in the lot line adjustment showing the boundary line to be moved as a dashed line and the new boundary line as a solid line;
- f. Include a notation on the plat which explains the parcels and sizes as they exist before the lot line adjustment and the parcels and sizes which would result with approval of the lot line adjustment;
- g. Show all jurisdictional Wetlands as defined by the Zoning Ordinance and the 25 foot Wetland Buffers regulated by the Zoning Ordinance.
- h. Show all areas with slopes in excess of 25%.
- i. Show the minimum contiguous upland area required by the Zoning Ordinance for each lot excluding jurisdictional wetlands and areas with slopes in excess of 25%. Identify the minimum contiguous upland area in acres and square feet for each lot.
- j. North point, bar scale, date of preparation, and date(s) of any revision(s), tax map(s) and lot number(s) of property included in lot line adjustment application, and zone district(s) and zone district(s) regulations.
- k. Site location map which shall show the proposed development in relation to major roads in the vicinity of the site.
- 1. Show location of existing or proposed easements and areas affected by existing and proposed covenants, reservations and restrictions benefiting or bordering the property.
- m. Include a notation on the lot line adjustment plat stating: "The property conveyed as a result of this lot line adjustment shall not be deemed or considered a separate lot of record, but shall be regarded as merged into and made an integral part of the contiguous lot of land previously owned by the grantee(s) so that the same shall hereafter be one confirmed single lot of record."
- n. A note shall be added to the lot line adjustment plat stating the total acreage of each Current Use Category for each lot in current use, as applicable. If part or all of one or more lots is in current use, then the property owner(s) shall submit an updated current use application for those lots to the Town Assessor prior to the plat being signed. An updated current use application does not need to be recorded again and there is no cost for an updated current use application. The Town Assessor shall verify receipt of this updated current use application prior to the plat being signed.

- o. The lot line adjustment plat shall include a Planning Board approval block for signature by the Chair/Vice-Chair and date.
- 8. A lot line adjustment approval by the Planning Board constitutes recognition that the lot configurations are in conformance with local land use regulations. To complete the lot line adjustment, deeds must be transferred and recorded and this is the applicant's responsibility, except however, that sample deeds shall be submitted for review, which may require review by Town Counsel at the applicant's expense. If there is any mortgage or lien on any of the lots, the applicant shall give written notice to each mortgage/lien holder at the time of submission of the application. The written consent of each mortgage/lien holder to any transfer of property shall be required as a condition of approval of the lot line adjustment and shall be recorded with the plat. The Town of Alton shall not be liable for any deficiency in the notice to mortgage/lien holders.
- 9. A lot line adjustment plat shall be signed and recorded in accordance with the requirements contained in Section III, K., and Section IV, L., of these regulations.

G. <u>VOLUNTARY LOT MERGER</u>

See also Section V, Voluntary Lot Merger.

A complete application for a Voluntary Lot Merger shall include:

- 1. Any property owner who owns two or more contiguous lots who wishes to merge them for municipal regulation or taxation purposes shall file a completed Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots with the Planning Department.
- 2. The Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots shall be complete, legible and include original signatures.
- 3. The Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots shall be accompanied by the following:
 - a. A copy of the relevant portion of the Town of Alton Tax Map clearly identifying the lots to be merged and the lot line(s) to be discontinued.
 - b. Copies of the deed(s) that are referred to on the Notice of Voluntary Merger of Pre-Existing Lots when the owner(s) acquired the lots to be merged. Where land has been inherited by the applicant, a copy of the "Notice to cities and towns" per RSA 554:18-a shall be provided.
 - c. A check payable to the Belknap County Registry of Deeds for the recording fee.
 - d. Copies of the notices sent to each mortgage holder at the time of application.

SECTION VIII - STANDARDS FOR SUBDIVISION DESIGN

All subdivisions, whether Major or Minor shall conform to the following standards for subdivision design unless waived by the Planning Board:

A. SUBDIVISION CRITERIA

All land being considered by the Town of Alton Planning Board for potential subdivision, regardless of size or classification shall conform to all municipal regulations, the Town's master plan and be subject to the following minimum criteria;

1. Best Use of Land

The Planning Board, in considering any proposed subdivision application, will be responsible to uphold the present municipal regulatory and master plan intent having a focus on the highest and best use of the land, which does not create an undue hardship on the existing municipal infrastructure, emergency services, public safety or welfare and/or diminish property values. The Planning Board will give particular attention to the following items within the proposed subdivision, as well as how they may affect existing and potential adjoining land use: width, arrangement and location of streets, sanitation, drainage systems; steep slopes, shorelands, streams, wetlands, buffers, soil erosion, wildlife habitat, sizes and arrangement of lots, open space, parks and retention of major site features. Adequate street connections will be required whenever feasible to ensure access to adjoining subdivisions and lands.

2. <u>Special Features</u>

The Planning Board may require certain special features to be integrated into the subdivision application, as deemed applicable and beneficial to the greater Alton community and its surroundings when directly attributed to the overall direction and intent of the master plan. Special features may or may not include the following general examples; recreational space/amenities, infrastructure improvements, open space or environmental preservation and historical resource protection or preservation. Due regard shall be shown for all natural features, such as large trees, water courses, scenic points, historic spots, and other community assets, which if preserved will enhance the value of the subdivision, enrich the neighborhood and enhance the aesthetic values of the community.

B. CHARACTER OF LAND

Land of such character that it cannot, in the judgment of the Planning Board, be safely used for building development purposes because of danger to health or peril from fire, flood, poor drainage, excessive slope, or other hazardous conditions, shall not be platted for residential or commercial subdivision, nor for such other uses as may increase danger to life or property, or aggravate the flood hazard. Land with inadequate characteristics or capacity for sanitary sewage disposal shall not be subdivided for residential or commercial subdivision purposes unless connected to the town sewage system.

C. COMPLIANCE WITH LOCAL, STATE & FEDERAL LAWS

Land development applications shall also comply with all other applicable federal, state and local laws, statutes, ordinances and regulations including but not limited to US Army Corps of Engineers, NH Wetlands Bureau Regulations, NH Dept of Transportation (DOT) highway access regulations, NH Department of Environmental Services Regulations, NH RSA 155-E statutes, as amended, governing excavations and the Town of Alton Building Code, Highway Policies and Regulations, Health Regulations and Zoning Ordinance.

D. SCATTERED & PREMATURE SUBDIVISION DEVELOPMENT

1. <u>Scattered & Premature Subdivision Development:</u>

The Planning Board shall determine based on the information presented and other information available and made part of the record, whether or not the amount of development contained in the proposed subdivision in relation to the quantum of services available will pose a danger to the public through insufficiency of services.

The Planning Board shall not approve a subdivision if such subdivision constitutes scattered or premature subdivision of land as would involve danger or injury to health, safety, or general welfare by reason of lack of water supply, drainage, transportation, school, fire department, or other public services, or necessitate an excessive expenditure of public funds for the supply of such services.

If a subdivision is determined by the Planning Board to be scattered and premature, the applicant may show through both on and Off-Site Improvements made at the expense of the applicant, that the subdivision is not scattered and premature or, if so, is overcome by remedial action of the applicant. See also Section III, I. Off-Site Improvement Fees.

E. PROHIBITION AGAINST RESERVE STRIPS

No privately owned reserve strip, except an open space area, shall be permitted which controls access to any part of the subdivision or to any parcel of land from any street, or from any land dedicated to public use, or which may be so dedicated.

F. LOT STANDARDS

- 1. Minimum Lot Size: Minimum lot sizes shall conform to the requirements of the Alton Zoning Ordinance. The Board at its discretion may require such additional lot sizes to bring the proposal in accord with the best use of land beyond the requirements of the Zoning Ordinance. Minimum lot sizes described in the Zoning Ordinance are subject to change where topography or special conditions exist which would dictate larger minimums.
- 2. Lot Shape Formula: The following lot shape formula shall apply to all conventional subdivisions, regardless of size, shape, density and intended use:

<u>Proposed Lot Size</u> (after subdivision)	Maximum <u>Ratio</u>
	(average length-average width)
1 to 5 acres	3:1
6 to 10 acres	4:1
11 to 20 acres	5:1
21 to 30 acres	6:1
Over 30 acres	10:1

The Planning Board will entertain special lot geometry considerations to all existing and proposed lots greater than 30 acres on a case by case basis, especially when overwhelming natural characteristics are compelling existing conditions.

G. STREET DESIGN STANDARDS

- 1. Road Standards: All new roads within any proposed subdivision shall meet the standards and specifications of the Town of Alton Highway Policy and Regulations in addition to the standards outlined to follow. Any existing road (Class VI included) which provides existing frontage to new lots or access to new roads of a proposed subdivision shall meet the Town of Alton minimum road standards. The applicant(s) may be required to bear that portion of the cost which bears a rational relationship to the needs created by and special benefits conferred upon the subdivision.
- 2. Road Layout & Dedication and Acceptance: Planning Board approval of a road as part of a subdivision plan does not constitute acceptance as a highway or guarantee that the Town of Alton will ever take over responsibility for the road. Roads shall not become Class V, public town roads, unless they are laid out, or dedicated and accepted in accordance with New Hampshire State law. Where driveways access town roads they shall meet the appropriate requirements of the Town's regulations.
- 3. <u>Continuation of the Principal Roads & Through Circulation:</u> New roads shall be so laid out as to accommodate the continuation of the principal roads in adjoining subdivisions or for their proper protection when adjoining property is not subdivided. The Planning Board shall ensure that there is adequate through circulation when needed as determined by the Planning Board for secondary emergency vehicle access and overall traffic circulation.
- 4. <u>Dead end Roads:</u> Dead end roads shall not be permitted to exceed 2,500 feet in length or be less than 500 feet in total length as measured from the edge of pavement of the existing road to the center of the proposed terminus. All dead end roads shall be constructed with a minimum pavement width of 20 feet in their entirety. Terminus shall be either a cul-de-sac with a minimum travel way radius of 60 feet; or a hammerhead with a minimum travel way radius of 62 feet. The grade on the turnaround and on 30 feet of its approach straightaway shall be no greater than 2% to enable winter plowing.
- 5. <u>Connecting Proposed Roads with Existing Roads:</u> Whenever the Board finds need for connecting proposed roads with existing roads, such roads shall be incorporated on

- the plat and plans before approval of the subdivision.
- 6. Reservation of Right-of Way or Reserve Strip: Whenever the Board finds need for the reservation of one or more rights-of-way or one or more reserve strips, such reservations shall be made before final approval of subdivision plat. Reserve strips of land which, in the opinion of the Board, shows intent on the part of the applicant(s) to control access to the land dedicated or to be dedicated to public use, shall not be permitted.
- 7. Road Right-of Way: No road or highway right-of-way shall be less than fifty (50) feet in width and may be required to be more, if a greater road width is warranted in the opinion of the Board. The apportioning of the road widths among roadways, sidewalks, and possible grass strips shall be subject to the approval of the Board. Proposed names of new roads shall be reviewed by the Selectmen, or their designee, for compliance with 911.

8. Alignment

- a. Streets shall be continuous and in alignment with existing streets as far as possible.
- b. Street jogs with centerline offsets of less than 125 feet shall not be allowed.
- c. A tangent of at least 100 feet shall be introduced between horizontal reverse curves on all proposed streets.
- d. Approval of the general development street plan shall be required before allowing construction of small integral phases of the plan.

9. Intersections

When a street, public or private, leading from a subdivision is proposed to intersect an existing Town street or state highway, the entire intersection shall be examined for safety. The applicant shall place a STOP sign on the subdivision street. The driver of the stopped vehicle must be able to see enough of the existing street to turn or cross before a vehicle on it from either direction reaches the intersection or overtakes him. To establish and preserve adequate safe sight distance, the following provisions shall be required of the applicant in addition to those outlined in the Alton highway Policies and Standards:

- a. <u>Rounded Property Lines</u>: Property lines at street intersections shall be rounded to provide a property line radius of not less than 30 feet.
- b. <u>Rounded Pavement Edges</u>: At all private and public street intersections, edges of the pavement, traveled way, or curb lines shall be rounded with large enough radii to allow safe passage of "emergency vehicles" as defined by the template, "Minimum Turning Path for Bus Design Vehicle".

10. Right-of-Way (ROW)

a. <u>Public Road, Immediate or Future</u>: Any ROW intended to be immediately or in the foreseeable future deeded to the Town within a subdivision shall be clearly indicated by the two sidelines on the Plat and the area of such ROW subtracted from the land to be subdivided. This type of ROW will divide the land to be subdivided.

b. <u>Permanently Private Road</u>: Any ROW that is never intended to be deeded to the Town shall be clearly shown on the Plat as a single centerline and shall be considered as having no width which is deducted from the land to be subdivided. This type of ROW need not divide proposed lots through which it travels to provide legal access to lots further on in the subdivision.

11. Guardrail:

Guardrail shall be required where slopes extend more than 10 feet from the height of the break in shoulder to the original grade on a 2:1 slope or in other hazardous areas which are determined by the Planning Board. Where guardrail is required, place face of guardrail at old "Break in Shoulder" and add 18 inches to shoulder construction to a new "Break in Shoulder" to stabilize guardrail posts.

12. <u>Lots for Agricultural or Forestry Use Only:</u>

Where lots are to be used for agricultural or forestry uses only, road construction requirements may be waived with the exception of the width of the right-of-way and the grade requirements.

13. Surface Course of Pavement:

The construction of a minimum of fifty (50) percent of the dwelling units in the subdivision shall be completed before the surface course of pavement is laid down. The surface course of pavement shall be laid down, inspected and approved before the Planning Board can grant approval for completion of the subdivision improvements.

14. AASHTO Roadway Design Criteria:

The subdivision shall conform to the American Association of State Highway & Transportation Officials (AASHTO) Roadway Design Criteria such as, but not limited to, horizontal & vertical curves, design speeds, sight distance, intersection alignments, etc.

- 15. <u>Staking Centerline(s) of Proposed Street(s)</u>: At the earliest practical stage during the application, the subdivider shall place on the ground clearly observable survey stakes with ribbons marking the center line of all proposed streets.
- 16. <u>Alteration of Gradient</u>: The Planning Board may modify the maximum and minimum gradient for short lengths of street where, in the judgment of the Planning Board, existing topographic conditions or the preservation of natural features indicate that such modification will result in the best subdivision of the land.
- 17. <u>Street Signs</u>: The subdivider shall be responsible for the initial installation of all necessary road signs related to the subdivision including stop signs, road name signs, speed limit signs, dead end signs and any other road signs deemed necessary by the Planning Board after recommendation by the Highway Administrator. For private roads, the subdivider is responsible for the initial installation of all street signs, and all replacements of street signs are the responsibility of the homeowners within the subdivision.
- 18. <u>Fabric in Road Construction</u>: Road design plans cannot always anticipate the conditions that will be encountered in the field during construction. If the person

responsible for construction observation services for the Planning Board identifies the need to install fabric due to unforeseen conditions encountered in the road construction, then the applicant is responsible for installing the fabric. In the alternative, the applicant may choose to appeal the decision to the Planning Board and to halt construction of the road until a decision is reached.

19. One Way Loop Road: If approved by the Planning Board, a one way loop road shall be a minimum of fourteen (14) feet of travelway with two (2) foot shoulders on each side. All other aspects of the road design (depth of gravel, pavement thickness, etc.) shall conform with the Alton Highway Policy and Regulations.

H. WATER SYSTEM IMPROVEMENTS AND EASEMENTS

- 1. The water system within a subdivision proposed to be served by the Alton Water Works shall meet the standards and specifications required by the Water System. If an applicant intends to utilize Town of Alton water service he/she should make an appointment with the Alton Water Works Department to determine proper requirements and procedures. Plans shall be submitted for review, if required. Written approval for allocation and hookup is required prior to Planning Board approval.
- 2. When the Alton Water Works certifies a need, a water main easement shall be established to provide for a future "loop" connection between the adjacent land and a water main proposed within the subdivision.
- 3. If an applicant is proposing a public or private community water system with fifteen (15) or more services serving twenty-five (25) or more people, then the community water system shall comply with the requirements of the NH Department of Environmental Services.

I. WASTEWATER TREATMENT SYSTEMS

The wastewater treatment system within a subdivision shall meet the requirements of the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services, latest regulations.

J. UTILITIES

- 1. The Board may require a detailed analysis of existing utilities and the potential impact of the proposed subdivision upon them. Subdivision plans shall not be approved which fail to demonstrate that there is sufficient capacity for all required utilities.
- 2. All utilities must comply with the applicable utility company construction standards.
- 3. Where electric lines or other utilities are to be installed by a corporation or public utility, a letter of intent shall be required stating that the work will be done in reasonable time and without expense to the Town.
- 4. A plan indicating how the site will be served by electric, telephone, and any other public utility must be provided. If the utility company(s) requires an easement to provide service, no final approval shall be granted by the Alton Planning Board until

- such easements are secured. If no easements are required, a letter of intent to provide service from the utility company(s) must accompany the application.
- 5. Easements across lots or centered on rear or side lot lines shall be provided for utilities where necessary and shall be at least fifteen (15) feet wide.

K. FIRE PROTECTION

- 1. An adequate water supply for fire protection shall be available within the subdivision or within a reasonable distance from the subdivision as determined by the Planning Board after recommendation from the Fire Department. The type of water supply system shall be approved by the Planning Board after recommendation from the Fire Department.
- 2. Subdivisions with frontage on bodies of water may be required to provide easements at suitable intervals for access of firefighting equipment to said bodies of water which shall be used for no other purpose. The Town of Alton shall have the right to remove all growth and other obstructions from said easements and to improve them for the purpose intended.
- 3. The "Town of Alton Rural Fire Water Resource Plan" (Plan) dated June 30, 2009 identifies the locations for existing and proposed dry hydrant sites in Alton.
- 4. The following provisions for water supply for firefighting purposes shall apply to major subdivisions:
 - a. The cost of constructing dry hydrants to implement the Plan will be a Town cost and will be built into the Capital Improvements Program (CIP) and the annual capital budget. Dry hydrants shall be built according to the prioritized list of dry hydrant sites developed by the Fire Department, as amended.
 - b. The applicant will provide the Town with an easement for each dry hydrant site to provide the Fire Department with the right to access the dry hydrant site for use and maintenance. The Town through the Fire Department shall be responsible for maintaining the dry hydrant sites. The Town shall assume the liability for the fire ponds/dry hydrants. Fire ponds for which the Town accepts the liability shall be secured with perimeter fencing to prevent unauthorized access, said fencing to be provided by the applicant.
- 5. Policies for water supply for firefighting purposes for new major subdivision proposals:
 - a. If a new major subdivision is proposed <u>within the service area</u> of an <u>existing</u> dry hydrant site, as determined by the Fire Department, identified in the <u>Town of Alton Rural Fire Water Resource Plan</u> (Plan), then the existing dry hydrant site would provide adequate fire protection for the new major subdivision.
 - b. If a new major subdivision is proposed within the service area of a **proposed** dry hydrant site, as determined by the Fire Department, identified in the Plan, then:

- 1) If the <u>proposed</u> dry hydrant site is <u>budgeted for</u> construction in that year, then the budgeted dry hydrant site would provide adequate fire protection for the new major subdivision.
- 2) If the **proposed** dry hydrant site is included on the prioritized list of dry hydrant sites by the Fire Department, but not budgeted for that year, then the Planning Board could make a determination the project is scattered and premature until the dry hydrant site is built. The developer can overcome the determination of scattered and premature by volunteering to construct the dry hydrant as part of the improvements for his/her major subdivision.
- c. If a new major subdivision is proposed <u>outside the service area</u> of any of the **proposed** dry hydrant sites, as determined by the Fire Department, then:
 - 1) The developer needs to propose an alternative method of providing adequate fire protection for the major subdivision. Otherwise, the Planning Board can make a determination the project is scattered and premature and deny the application. Alternative methods of providing adequate fire protection for the Planning Board to consider include:
 - (a) Finding and constructing a dry hydrant site within the service area of the major subdivision that is not included as a proposed site in the Town of Alton Rural Fire Water Resource Plan. Such a site would need the approval of the Planning Board after a recommendation by the Fire Department on the acceptability of the site, acceptance that the major subdivision is located within the service area of the dry hydrant site, and whether adequate fire protection would be provided.
 - (b) Constructing a cistern and providing an easement for maintenance and use by the Fire Department. The long-term maintenance, acceptance of liability, and, if needed, the replacement of the cistern would be the responsibility of a homeowners' association for a major subdivision.
 - (c) Other options volunteered by the developer to provide adequate fire protection for the major subdivision that would lead the Planning Board to determine the project is not scattered and premature.

L. DRIVEWAYS

Each lot shall be served by a driveway which conforms with the standards specified in the Alton Driveway Regulations.

Location of driveways is intended to prove that there is at least one location for each lot that

can meet the standards and requirements of the Driveway Regulations of the Town of Alton before all opportunity for lot line change is foreclosed by the Planning Board's approval of the Plat. These Driveway Regulations apply to driveways on both private and public streets.

M. PROPERTY MONUMENTATION – BOUNDS and PINS

1. Locations:

Permanent reference monuments shall be set on all lot corners, road corners and angles and road lines. Permanent survey monuments shall be set in the boundary of all property corners and on the street right-of-way at intersections of streets, point of curvature and points of tangency of curves. Adjacent monuments shall be in sight of one another by a standing person. Monuments shall be placed on both sides of the street.

2. Monuments:

All monuments used as property corners and to designate right -of-way shall be at least 4"x4" and 42" long, granite or concrete, and shall be installed after the subgrade of the street is in place. A plug, brass plate, or pin shall serve as a reference point and a magnetic rod or other suitable metal device shall be located under or adjacent to the monument to allow recovery. For special circumstances the Board may allow plug brass plates in drilled ledge or ½"x1/2" x 42" iron pins. Iron pins or equivalent markers may be used at all rear and other lot corners. Drill holes shall be a minimum of two inches (2") deep, and set with a PK nail.

3. <u>Timing of Monument Installation</u>

Monuments, except for the monuments along the roads, shall be installed before the final plat is signed by the Planning Board Chair and recorded in the Belknap County Registry of Deeds. The monuments along the roadway shall be set following the road construction and a certification of bounds set submitted by the surveyor for recording in the Belknap County Registry of Deeds at the applicant's expense, and before the security for the subdivision is released.

N. TRAFFIC IMPACT ANALYSIS

- 1. All subdivisions proposed to be located on or having an effect on a Town-maintained road or street shall be reviewed by the Planning Board to ascertain that adequate provisions have been made by the owner or his/her agent for traffic safety. To facilitate this review, the Planning Board may require the developer to provide a traffic impact study when deemed necessary by the Board due to size, location, or traffic generating characteristic of the development.
- 2. Traffic impact studies shall address each of the following:
 - a. Traffic circulation and access, including adequacy of adjacent streets and intersections, entrances and exits, traffic flow, sight distances, curb cuts, turning lanes, and existing or recommended traffic signalization. The Planning Board may require accident statistics. The Board, as policy,

recommends access to the site be combined with access to another site, through a shared driveway or parking lots connected by access roads wherever possible.

- b. Pedestrian safety and access.
- c. Off-street parking and loading.
- d. Emergency vehicle access.
- e. Off-site improvements necessitated and to be constructed by the developer.
- 3. The Planning Board may retain the services of a consultant qualified in traffic planning to review the traffic impact study and to ensure that adequate provisions are made in the development plan to reduce or eliminate those impacts. The Board may further require that the developer place the funds for the estimated cost for this review with the Town of Alton in escrow. No traffic impact study review shall be started until such fees, if applicable, are paid in full.
- 4. The Planning Board shall not approve projects that would reduce the level of service (LOS) at public intersections impacted by the proposed subdivision by two (2) levels of service or more. Nor shall projects be approved if in the Board's judgment existing conditions do not provide sufficient capacity to support the project, or if approval of the subdivision would result in large expenditures of public funds to address traffic problems caused by approval of the subdivision. NOTICE: The Board shall normally not approve a subdivision which would result in service level "F" during peak hour, or where service level "F" conditions presently exist during peak hour. The Board shall normally not approve site plans which would result in service level "E" during peak hour or where service level "E" exists during peak hours, unless in the Board's judgment adequate corrective actions are anticipated to be complete by the time of the completion of the subdivision.
- 5. For purposes of calculating LOS, the Planning Board's primary reference shall be the latest edition of the Institute of Transportation Engineers Highway Capacity Manual and Trip Generation Manual.

O. PROTECTION OF NATURAL AND HISTORIC FEATURES

- 1. Each significant natural feature within the subdivision, including large or unusual trees, watercourses, natural stone outcroppings, and other scenic features, shall be shown on the subdivision plan and preserved to the greatest extent possible. Planning Board approval shall be obtained before removal of such features. No stream, brook, river, wetland, lake, pond, or aquifer shall be adversely affected.
- 2. Each existing building or man-made structure, including stone fences, cemeteries, graveyards, old wells, cellar holes, old mill sites, etc. shall be shown on the subdivision plan and reviewed with the Planning Board for historic significance. Such features shall not be altered, destroyed, or removed without Planning Board approval.

P. SURFACE WATER

- 1. Any subdivision discharging into the surface water of the Town may require a SECTION 401 (Clean Water Act) discharge permit from the State, may require a Chapter 485-A:17 wetland permit from the State, and may require a SECTION 404 or SECTION 10 fill permit from the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers.
- 2. Any subdivision with pipe discharge into surface waters of the Town shall include a description of steps to be taken to avoid back flow of surface waters onto the subdivision.

Q. <u>STUMP DUMPS</u>

- 1. Above-ground disposal of stumps is encouraged. Shredded material can be used for several purposes, including mulch and biomass fuel.
- 2. All locations of on-site burial of stumps incidental to the clearing of land for subdivisions shall be indicated on the formally approved final subdivision plan and included in the deeds of the lots on which they are located.
- 3. Stumps and other organic material shall not be buried under roads.
- 4. Under no circumstances shall stump burial locations be placed within seventy-five (75) feet of any public or private drinking water supply

R. STORMWATER & EROSION CONTROL DESIGN STANDARDS

Subdivision plans shall be designed and constructed to comply with the following standards. The Town Engineer observing the construction of the subdivision improvements to ensure these standards are being met shall have the authority to enter on the property to conduct those observations.

- 1. Hydrologic and Hydraulic Criteria for All Designs
 - a. All drainage design shall be performed by a registered and licensed New Hampshire professional engineer, preferably having specific and recent stormwater design/permitting experience.
 - b. Impervious cover is measured from the site plan and includes any material or structure on or above the ground that prevents water from infiltrating through the underlying soil. Impervious surface is defined to include, without limitation: paved parking lots; sidewalks; roof tops; driveways; patios; and all roads, including gravel. Alternative surfaces (e.g., porous pavement, grass pavers, etc.) are encouraged for low-traffic driveways, sidewalks and parking lots, and these areas may be removed from the total impervious area calculations when designing the stormwater system for recharge and water quality criteria only. There is not one set of required design criteria since alternative paving technology is still evolving and improving. Thus, the applicant shall submit specifications for any proposed alternative surfaces, which shall be reviewed by the Planning Board on a case-by-case basis.
 - Determination of flooding and channel erosion impacts to receiving streams due to land development projects shall be measured at each point of discharge from the development project and such determination shall include any runoff

from the balance of the watershed which also contributes to that point of discharge. No new drainage ways shall be created unless the necessary easements have been obtained and recorded. No increase in surface runoff shall be permitted if such increased runoff passes beyond the property lines of the parcel upon which such development occurs, unless it is within an approved public storm drainage system.

- d. The specified design storms shall be defined as a 24-hour storm using the rainfall distribution recommended by the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA) Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS).
- e. Proposed residential, commercial, or industrial subdivisions shall apply these stormwater management criteria to the land development as a whole. Individual lots in new subdivisions shall not be considered separate land development projects, but rather the entire subdivision shall be considered a single land development project. Hydrologic parameters shall reflect the ultimate land development and shall be used in all engineering calculations.
- f. Soil test pits shall be performed by a qualified soil scientist at all proposed stormwater management locations to determine feasibility and appropriate design infiltration rates.
- g. Inspections and maintenance of stormwater BMPs shall be required. The applicant shall submit an Operation and Maintenance Plan for the proposed stormwater management system as part of the application package. Responsibility for maintenance by subsequent property owners, including any homeowners' association, on which permanent measures have been installed shall be included in the deed and shall run with the land. If the owner or homeowners' association fails to adequately maintain such measures, the Town shall have the authority to perform required maintenance. The cost of such work shall be borne by the owner or homeowners association. If the owner or homeowners' association fails to reimburse the town for this expense, then the Town shall have the right to place a lien on the property.
- h. A disturbed area of 100,000 square feet (or 50,000 square feet inside the protected shoreland pursuant to RSA 483-B) requires a Site Specific Alteration of Terrain permit from NH Department of Environmental Services.
- i. Disturbed areas of one acre or more may also require a Phase II permit from the US Environmental Protection Agency.
- j. All measures in the plan shall meet as a minimum the Best Management Practices set forth in the "New Hampshire Stormwater Management Manual", New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services, Volumes 1 3, December 2008, as amended.
- k. Priority shall be given to preserving natural drainage systems including perennial and intermittent streams, wetlands, swales, and drainage ditches for conveyance of runoff leaving the project area.
- 2. Stormwater Recharge (Re_v):

- a. The purpose of this criterion is to maintain existing recharge rates to preserve existing groundwater levels and stream base flows.
- b. All storms up to one half inch shall be retained on site for post-development conditions. The volume of water to be retained can be calculated using the following equation:
 - Infiltration required per storm (ft^3) = impervious surfaces (ft^2) X 0.5 (inch)/12 (inches per foot)
- c. The Planning Board may alter or eliminate the recharge requirement if the site is situated on unsuitable soils. In this situation, the water quality volume shall still be treated through other BMPs designed to remove pollutants. Bioretention areas are the preferred alternative in these cases, as they most clearly mimic the benefits of infiltration.
- d. Redevelopment projects may not be able to achieve the one half inch recharge criteria due to site layout and limited space. These projects shall recharge or treat a minimum of one quarter inch precipitation over the impervious surfaces.
- e. The following criteria also apply:
 - 1) Recharge shall not be concentrated in one area. It shall be distributed to multiple areas throughout the site, as feasible.
 - 2) The recharge volume does not apply to any portion of a site that discharges to areas designated as a stormwater hotspot. Hotspots are defined as sites with high potential pollutant loads, including:
 - (a) Auto salvage yards;
 - (b) Auto fueling stations;
 - (c) Fleet storage areas;
 - (d) Vehicle service and maintenance areas;
 - (e) Vehicle and equipment cleaning facilities;
 - (f) Commercial parking lots with average trip generation rates of 1,000 or greater per day, such as fast-food restaurants, convenience stores, high-turnover (chain) restaurants, and shopping centers;
 - (g) Road salt storage and loading areas if exposed to rainfall;
 - (h) Commercial nurseries;
 - (i) Flat metal (galvanized metal or copper) rooftops of industrial facilities;
 - (j) Outdoor storage and loading/unloading areas of hazardous substances;
 - (k) SARA 312 generators, if materials or containers are exposed to rainfall; and
 - (l) Marinas (service, repainting and hull maintenance areas).

Stormwater recharge may be prohibited or otherwise restricted within groundwater recharge areas, wellhead protection areas, or where certain unusual geological

features may exist such as clays, shallow bedrock, or areas of documented slope failure.

3. Pretreatment:

- a. To prevent premature failure, the design of stormwater treatment devices shall include a pre-treatment device or method that will trap sand and sediments to avoid clogging the treatment mechanism. Infiltration of stormwater from the treatment device into underlying soils and eventually groundwater aquifers is an important beneficial component of the device.
- b. The following standards shall be followed to ensure that the device will permit sufficient treatment of stormwater and allow for a reasonable required maintenance frequency for the BMP, but not less than annually:
 - 1) Pre-treatment devices shall be provided for each BMP; and
 - 2) Pre-treatment devices shall be designed to capture anticipated pollutants, such as oil and grease; and
 - 3) Pre-treatment devices shall be designed and located to be easily accessible to facilitate inspection and maintenance; and
 - 4) The developer shall maintain any BMPs used to trap sediment during construction to prevent sediment from leaving the site, and shall remove all sediment from all BMPs when construction is finished and the site is stabilized.

4. Flooding Protection (Q_p)

- a. Impervious and disturbed surfaces from development cause an increase in the volume, velocity and flow rates of stormwater leaving sites and entering surface waters. This in turn causes increased flooding of the receiving waters during storms, which damages the stream banks and can threaten both property and life.
- b. The following standards shall be followed to control peak discharge rates and improve the overall effectiveness of the BMPs. These are minimum design standards.
 - The post-development peak discharge rate shall be equal to or less than the pre-development peak discharge rate (based on the 1-year, 2-year, 10-year, 25-year, & 100 year 24-hour storms). Exemptions may be granted for matching the 10-, 25-, and 100-year storms if a Downstream Analysis (Appendix B) is performed and the results indicate that detaining flood waters would exacerbate flooding problems downstream. A Downstream Analysis is required for all projects that are over 50 acres and have greater than 25% impervious cover, or when deemed appropriate by the Planning Board when existing conditions are already causing a problem; and
 - 2) The site shall be designed to ensure that all runoff from the site up to the maximum design storm (i.e., 100-year storm) enters the control structure. For example, the drainage system may only be sized to

- handle a ten-year storm, with larger storms flooding the distribution system and traveling overland. This overland flow, or overflow, shall be directed into the peak flow control structure; and
- 3) The applicant shall account for all run-on and run-off (including offsite impacts) in both pre- and post-development conditions; and
- 4) The applicant shall prepare hydrographs for pre- and postdevelopment conditions; and
- 5) The pre-developed condition shall be considered forested land cover in good condition for all runoff calculations, regardless of clearing or cutting activities that may have occurred on the site during the pre-application period. Post development shall assume the proposed condition for disturbed areas; and
- 6) Use TR-55 to develop hydrographs and peak flow rates for the proposed development site. Make sure all areas are accounted for in the pre/post runoff calculations. The total tributary area that contributes flow from the proposed site, including runoff entering the site through piped drainage or surface runoff from off-site sources, shall be included even if a portion does not contribute flow to the BMP. The objective is for the development's storm drain design to account for total runoff leaving the site; and
- 7) Off-site areas shall be modeled as "present land use condition" in good hydrologic condition for all storm events for both pre and post development calculations; and
- 8) The length of the overland sheet flow used in t_c calculations shall be limited to no more than 100 feet for pre-development conditions and 50 feet for post-development conditions.

5. Channel Protection (Cp_v)

- a. The purpose of this criterion is to limit the total amount of time that a receiving stream exceeds an erosion-causing threshold based on predevelopment conditions.
- b. <u>Method</u>: 24 hours extended detention of the post-development 1-year, 24-hour return frequency storm event shall be provided. Water bodies that support trout are exempted from the 24-hour extended detention requirement, with only 12 hours of extended detention required to meet this criterion.
- c. Exemptions to Channel Protection Requirement: Since there are practical limitations on minimum orifice or weir sizes needed to control Cp_v as well as flow and receiving water considerations, the requirement shall be waived for:
 - Small sites (i.e., sites requiring <1" orifice);
 - Post-development discharges from the site are less than 2 cfs; and
 - Direct discharges to 4th order or greater streams, lakes, and reservoirs where the development area is less than 5% of the watershed area upstream of the development site.

- 6. Water Quality Volume (WQ_v)
 - a. It is important that BMPs are used to handle water quantity as well as treat water quality. The water quality volume shall include the first flush of storms, as this is where the majority of pollutants are collected and discharged.
 - b. <u>Method</u>: The water quality volume required to be treated shall be calculated as:

```
Water Quality Volume (ft^3) = [(P)(R_v)(A)(43,560)]/12, where P = rainfall depth in inches - use 1" R_v = 0.05 + 0.009(I) where I is the percent impervious cover A = site area in acres
```

At a minimum use 0.2 inches per acre at sites with less than 15% impervious cover.

c. Redevelopment projects may not be able to treat the full water quality volume as estimated due to site layout and limited space. These projects shall treat a minimum of one half inch of precipitation over the impervious surfaces.

7. Erosion Control

- a. Land clearing and grading for construction purposes leaves soils susceptible to erosion. If not controlled, eroded soils may reach streams and lakes, filling them in and adding pollutants attached to the soil particles. It is important to have controls in place to prevent and control the erosion of disturbed lands.
- b. The Erosion and Sedimentation Control Plan shall be designed to meet the Town of Alton Stormwater & Erosion Control Design Standards and Landscape Design Standards for Stormwater Treatment and designed to comply with the requirements of the NH Department of Environmental Services under RSA 485-A;17. In addition to the Low Impact Development best management practices (BMPs) for managing stormwater and controlling erosion, the "New Hampshire Stormwater Management Manual", New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services, Volumes 1 3, December 2008, as amended shall also be used in selecting the design and the BMPs to use.
- c. The following standards shall be met for erosion control:
 - 1) Prior to any land disturbance activities commencing on the site, the developer shall physically mark limits of no land disturbance on the site with tape, signs, or orange construction fence, so that workers can see the areas to be protected. The physical markers shall be inspected by the Town Engineer. as needed.
 - 2) Appropriate erosion and sediment control measures shall be installed and inspected by the Town Engineer prior to soil disturbance in accordance with the plans approved by the Planning Board. Measures shall be taken to control erosion within the project area. Sediment in

runoff water shall be trapped and retained within the project area. Wetland areas and surface waters shall be protected from sediment. If any straw or hay bales must be used, each row shall be limited to intercepting no more than one half (½) acre of runoff area. Temporary seedings shall be used to stabilize exposed critical areas during development within 14 days of disturbance.

- 3) Sediment shall be removed once the volume reaches 1/8 the height of the silt fence or hay bale.
- 4) Divert offsite runoff from highly erodible soils and steep slopes to stable areas.
- 5) Land disturbance activities exceeding two acres in size (including lot development) shall not be initiated without a sequencing plan that requires stormwater controls to be installed and the soil stabilized, as disturbance beyond the two acres continues. A construction phasing plan shall be submitted and approved by the Planning Board as part of the subdivision review process. Mass clearings and grading of the entire site shall not be permitted.
- 6) An area of exposed soil is not considered stabilized until there is permanent growing vegetation, such as grass, if that is the means to stabilize the exposed soil.
- 7) All stockpiles shall be surrounded by appropriate sediment controls. Soil stockpiles shall not be left exposed more than seven (7) days or they shall be stabilized. Stockpile side slopes shall not be greater than 2:1.
- 8) The area of disturbance shall be kept to a minimum. Disturbed areas remaining idle for more than 14 days shall be stabilized with hydroseeding or other appropriate stabilization measure(s).
- 9) For active construction areas such as borrow or stockpile areas, roadway improvements and areas within 50 feet of a building under construction, a perimeter sediment control system shall be installed and maintained to contain soil and inspected by the Town Engineer prior to initial disturbance.
- 10) A tracking pad shall be constructed at all entrance/exist points of the site to reduce the amount of soil carried onto roadways and off the site.
- 11) Dust shall be controlled at the site by minimizing soil disturbance, applying mulch and establishing vegetation, water spraying, surface roughening, applying polymers, spray-on tackifiers, chlorides, and barriers.
- 12) On the cut side of roads, ditches shall be stabilized immediately with rock rip-rap or other non-erodible erosion control liners, or where appropriate, vegetative measures such as sod.

- 13) Permanent seeding shall be undertaken in the spring from April through June, and in the late summer and early fall from August to October 15. During the peak summer months and in the fall after October 15, when seeding is found to be impractical, an appropriate temporary mulch shall be applied. Permanent seeding may be undertaken during the summer if plans provide for adequate mulching and irrigation.
- All slopes steeper than 3:1 (h:v, 33.3%), as well as perimeter dikes, sediment basins or traps, and embankments shall, upon completion, be immediately stabilized with sod, seed and anchored straw mulch, or other approved stabilization measures. Areas outside of the perimeter sediment control system shall not be disturbed.
- Monitoring and maintenance of erosion and sediment control measures throughout the course of construction shall be required. The applicant shall submit an Operation and Maintenance Plan for temporary and permanent erosion control measures as part of the application package.
- 16) Temporary sediment trapping devices shall not be removed until permanent stabilization is established in all contributory drainage areas. Similarly, stabilization shall be established prior to converting sediment traps/basins into permanent (post-construction) stormwater management facilities. All facilities used as temporary measurers shall be cleaned prior to being put into final operation and inspected by the Town Engineer. Areas to be used as post-construction infiltration practices shall be protected during construction to prevent compaction.
- 17) All temporary erosion and sediment control measures shall be removed after final site stabilization. Disturbed soil areas resulting from the removal of temporary measures shall be permanently stabilized within 30 days of removal and inspected by the Town Engineer.
- 18) Naturally occurring streams, channels and wetlands shall be used for conveyance of treated runoff leaving the project area.
- 19) Site development shall not begin before the erosion and sediment control plan is approved by the Planning Board, installed and inspected by the Town Engineer.
- 20) Erosion and sediment control measures shall be installed as scheduled in the plan as approved by the Planning Board.
- 21) The applicant shall maintain all soil and erosion control measures, including devices and plantings as specified in the plan approved by the Planning Board, in effective working condition. Responsibility for maintenance by subsequent property owners, including any

homeowners' association, on which permanent measures have been installed shall be included in the deed and shall run with the land. If the owner fails to adequately maintain such measures, the Town shall have the authority to perform required maintenance. The cost of such work shall be borne by the owner or homeowners association. If the owner or homeowners' association fails to reimburse the town for this expense, then the Town shall place a lien on the property.

Storm Frequency Design Requirements 8.

- All Swales & Buffer Areas: 10-year storm frequency
- Cross culvert pipes: 25-year storm frequency b.
- Closed drain system: 25-year storm frequency; b.
- Box culverts and bridges: 50-year storm frequency c.
- Stormwater Basins/Ponds: 100-year storm frequency with 1.0 ft of freeboard d. as measured from the maximum water surface elevation to the top of berm, having the following minimum width, based on size of impoundment:

Less than 5,000 sf	2.0 ft
5,000 to 10,000 sf	3.0 ft
10,000 to 25,000 sf	4.0 ft
25,000 sf to 40,000 sf	5.0 ft
> 40,000 sf	6.0 ft

Note: The Planning Board reserves the right to require that storm drain systems be designed for less frequent, more intense rainfalls where conditions warrant.

9. Culvert Design

- All computations for culvert pipes shall be documented and included in the drainage report. These shall be performed under the supervision of an engineer. The engineer shall stamp and sign the drainage report.
- All available records concerning rainfall and floods shall be used in the b. design of culverts and storm sewers.
- Pipe culverts shall be designed as open flow channels. They shall either be c. under inlet or outlet control. The exact control can be found by following the procedure outlined in "Hydraulic Charts for the Selection of Highway Culverts", published by Bureau of Public Roads as H.E.C. No. 5. This material can also be found in the NH DOT, DRAINAGE MANUAL.
- d. Minimum culvert pipe sizes are as follows:

```
Roadways - 15"
```

Drives - 12"

Private Sites – 12" with exceptions, based on Stormwater Design

- All Box Culverts or Steel Plate Culverts with a clear span of 10.0 feet or e. more shall be considered as bridges.
- It is preferred that culverts be located to fit natural channels in lines and grade f. whenever practically possible.

- g. The minimum grade of all culverts shall be 0.4% or able to maintain a velocity of 2 fps.
- h. The maximum grade of all culverts shall be 12.0% or with a velocity not to exceed 10 fps.
- i. The maximum headwater depth from the top of the culvert immediately upstream from a pipe culvert shall be determined by the following:
 - * Damage to adjacent property;
 - * Damage to culvert and the roadway;
 - * Traffic interruption;
 - * Hazard to human life; and,
 - * Damage to stream & floodplain environment.

As a guide, the following table may be used under "normal conditions":

<u>PIPE SIZE</u> <u>MAXIMUM ALLOWABLE</u> HEADWATER

12" - 30"	2 times pipe diameter
36" - 48"	1 ½ times pipe diameter
54" - up	1 times pipe diameter

j. Minimum cover for culverts, measured between the pipe crown and finished grade, shall be as follows:

Paved and Unpaved Roads:3.0 ft minimumDrives:1.0 ft minimumUnpaved w/ Traffic:3.0 ft minimumUnpaved w/out Traffic:2.0 ft minimum

Acceptable pipe materials for culverts include: reinforced concrete; corrugated, galvanized steel; corrugated aluminum; and smooth lined, corrugated PVC pipe or other material acceptable to the Planning Board or its designated agent.

k. All culverts shall be constructed with end sections, headers, or stone slope paving as specified below. End sections shall be permitted on all pipes less than 48" diameter, except 24" diameter where there is an active stream. Stone slope paving or riprap shall be permitted at culvert ends for pipes up to 24" in diameter.

10. Closed Drainage System Design

a. A closed drainage system design may be required at the Planning Board's discretion in commercial or densely developed residential areas. However, low impact practices such as open channel systems are encouraged when feasible to improve treatment, reduce peaks, and promote regular maintenance.

- b. All computations for closed drainage system designs, shall be documented and included in the drainage report. These shall be performed under the supervision of an engineer.
- c. Storm drains shall be designed on the assumption that each inlet intercepts all runoff that contributes to it, providing the inlet capacity is equal to or greater than the design runoff.
- d. The compatibility of grate capacity, pipe capacity and design flow shall be considered in closed system design.
- e. The minimum grade of closed system pipes shall be 0.4% or able to maintain a velocity of 2 fps while flowing one-third full.
- f. Manholes shall be placed wherever a change in grade or alignment of a storm drain occurs but, in any case, a storm drain shall normally not have a manhole, catch basin or drop inlet more than 200 feet apart.
- g. In general use catch basins rather than drop inlets. Call for drop inlets only where no pipe inlet occurs and where soils and other debris are not liable to wash in, on slope drainage, in embankments, and in culverts.
- h. The minimum pipe size for closed systems under roadways is 15" diameter.
- i. Minimum cover for closed drainage systems, measured between the pipe crown and finished grade, shall be as follows:
 - * Paved and Unpaved Roads minimum of 3' for all type of pipe material
 - * Under Drives minimum of 1' for all type of pipe material; 2' preferred
 - * Under Grassed minimum of 2' for all type of pipe material; 3' preferred

Acceptable pipe materials for closed drainage systems include: reinforced concrete; corrugated, galvanized steel; corrugated aluminum; and smooth lined, corrugated PVC pipe.

j. The type of grate chosen will be based on the following usage restrictions:

A In roadways, ditches, medians where bicycle traffic is NOT anticipated. B & B Alt. In roadways, ditches, medians, where bicycle and pedestrian traffic is anticipated. C In ditches & sumps off the roadway where vehicles cannot make contact with the structure.

E & E Alt.

Where high grate capacity is required and bicycle or pedestrian traffic is NOT anticipated.

k. Placement of catch basins in curbed roadway sags shall conform to the following:

At least one catch basin shall be located at the bottom of a sag. Depending on roadway classification and design considerations, an additional catch basin on either side could be necessary. The spacing between the three catch basins shall be such as to prevent ponding of ½ of the traveled way.

1) No surface flow shall be allowed across streets.

11. Subsurface Drainage (Underdrains)

Subsurface drainage systems (underdrain pipe) shall be provided where the seasonal high ground water table is within five feet (5') of the finished roadway grade. Test pits or borings in roadway cut sections shall be taken, as required or ordered by the Town Engineer as required by the Planning Board, to locate the Seasonal High Water (SHWT) Table and determine the need for underdrain pipe. This pipe shall be perforated PVC with a minimum diameter of 6". Alternative underdrain pipe material shall require specific approval by the Planning Board or the Town Engineer. This design and construction shall be supervised by a professional engineer.

12. Off Site Drainage Considerations

The applicant's engineer shall determine the effect of a subdivision on the existing drainage facilities outside of the area of the subdivision ("off-site") and report the conclusions of this study to the Planning Board. Where the Planning Board anticipates that additional run-off incidental to development of the subdivision will overload an existing downstream drainage facility so that there will be damage to private property or an increase in the expenditure of public funds, the Planning Board shall not approve the subdivision until adequate provision is made, at the applicant's expense, for all downstream drainage. The Planning Board may accept a drainage easement obtained by the applicant from downhill property owner(s) if an increased storm water flow is expected over their property and the applicant submits a written undertaking to hold the Town harmless for any claims for damage resulting therefrom.

13. Where a subdivision is traversed by a watercourse, drainage way, channel or stream, there shall be provided a storm water easement or drainage right-of-way conforming substantially with the lines of such watercourse and such further width or construction of either as will be adequate for the purpose.

S. WETLAND BUFFER FLAGGING

Trees along the boundary of the 25-foot wetlands buffer in any area within 200 feet of proposed development that will disturb the soil or involve the removal of trees are to be

flagged on the plat and accurately in the field on trees approximately every 25 feet with permanent markers identifying them as the wetlands buffer. The types of all proposed signage to be reviewed and approved by the Planning Board. Where trees have been previously removed or do not exist, the wetlands buffer shall be flagged with metal fence posts displaying the markers which should be affixed to the posts with bolts. This is to be completed prior to plan signing and certified as complete by the surveyor who stamps the plan.

SECTION IX – POST APPROVAL and CONSTRUCTION

A. TIME FRAME FOR COMPLIANCE WITH CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

- 1. When the Board approves an application, the applicant shall have one (1) year from the date of the meeting at which the application is approved with conditions to complete any conditions precedent that are required prior to signing and recording the subdivision plat. Failure to complete any conditions within the one (1) year timeframe shall invalidate the Board's approval, unless an extension is approved by the Board under (2) to follow, and the applicant shall be required to seek a new subdivision approval from the Board.
- 2. If an applicant feels that additional time is required beyond one (1) year, a different schedule of compliance shall be formally requested at the time of application. Unless the Board specifically approves a different compliance schedule, the one (1) year limit shall apply. If an applicant makes a good faith effort to complete established conditions, but is unable to comply with the one (1) year deadline, a request for an extension shall be submitted to the Planning Board at least thirty (30) days prior to the expiration of the one (1) year period. The Board shall determine whether a reasonable effort has been made to comply and shall then determine what if any extension is acceptable.

B. <u>SUBDIVISION COMPLETION and APPROVAL EXPIRATION</u>

Once any and all conditions of approval have been met and the Chairman of the Planning Board or his designee signs a subdivision plat, the applicant has twelve (12) months from the date of signing to start construction and, unless a different schedule is approved by the Board, shall complete construction within thirty-six (36) months unless an extension has been formally requested and granted by the Board. Normally the Board shall not grant more than one extension per project, shall only grant an extension for reasonable cause, and shall normally not grant an extension for more than six (6) months.

Approved and recorded subdivision plats are protected from future changes in regulations and ordinances in accordance with RSA 674:39 Five Year Exemption. Please refer to SECTION III, N.

For a subdivision approval under the build first option in Section III, J. 1. a., the same time frames shall apply, except that the plans shall not be signed or recorded until the requirements of Section III, J. 2. c., are met.

C. ADHERENCE OF SUBDIVISION TO APPROVED PLANS

1. After the Planning Board's approval of a subdivision plat, it shall be the applicant's responsibility to see that construction does not deviate from the approved plat. Any changes to utilities, roads, or structures or other subdivision improvements as approved shall be reviewed by the Town Engineer to determine if the change is minor

- or major. Minor changes may be approved by the Town Engineer. Major changes shall require the submission of an amended final subdivision plan application with notice to abutters at the applicant's expense and approval by the Planning Board before construction can proceed on the basis of major changes.
- 2. Minor changes, by way of illustration, may include, but are not limited to, minor building or site adjustments due to unusual conditions encountered on-site during construction, an improvement in design such as a lower street grade, greater setbacks, additional storm drainage facilities or more landscaped open space, and minor changes to the location of roads, utilities, and building foundations due to subsurface conditions encountered during construction.
- 3. Major changes, by way of illustration, may include, but are not limited to, which result in either the movement or elimination of drainage facilities, utility line(s) or access(es), which create the potential of adversely affecting an abutting property as a result; downsizing utility lines; increasing road grades; increasing lot coverage over 2% and decreasing curve radii. Major changes shall require the submission of a final amended subdivision application and approval by the Planning Board before construction can proceed on the major changes.
- 4. Failure of the applicant to obtain the Planning Board's review and approval of other than minor changes in the approved site plan shall cause the Code Official to use enforcement measures deemed appropriate and necessary as provided in SECTION III, Q.

D. PRECONSTRUCTION MEETING FOR SUBDIVISION IMPROVEMENTS

Following approval by the Planning Board of a Final Subdivision Plat including a subdivision road and/or other subdivision improvements, a preconstruction meeting shall be conducted with the applicant, the contractor, the Town Engineer, and the applicable Town Departments. The following need to be addressed before construction can proceed:

- 1. the security required by SECTION III, J. is on file with the Planning Department. If the build first option is chosen by the applicant and the plat is not to be recorded until the construction is complete, then he shall file the security for site restoration and reclamation. Otherwise security for all the subdivision improvements shall be filed with the Planning Department.
- 2. the agreement for construction observation services has been signed and the escrow account for those construction observation services by a Town Engineer has been established as required by SECTION IX, E. CONSTRUCTION OBSERVATION SERVICES;
- 3. a copy of the complete set of final subdivision plans as approved and signed by the Planning Board Chair, including any revisions required by all conditions precedent as approved by the Planning Board, have been provided by the applicant for the Town Engineer, the Planning Department and to each applicable Town department;

4. for subdivisions approved under the build first option in Section III, J. 1. a., the plan set conditionally approved shall be submitted and used by all parties in #3. above.

E. CONSTRUCTION OBSERVATION SERVICES

The Planning Board shall require construction observation services for all major subdivisions which include street and/or utility line construction or for other subdivisions at the Planning Board's discretion. The cost of the construction observation services by the Town Engineer shall be borne by the applicant. If the Planning Board determines the need for construction observation services and requires such as a condition of final plat approval, then prior to the start of construction the applicant shall sign an agreement for those construction observation services with the Town Engineer and establish an escrow account for the construction observation services with the Town based on the estimate for those services provided by the Town Engineer. The applicant shall maintain a positive balance in the account at all times during construction to cover the expenses for construction observation services or be subject enforcement measures as provided in SECTION III, P. Any remaining balance in the account after completion of all the required subdivision improvements as verified by the Town Engineer shall be refunded to the applicant.

Construction observations shall comply with the provisions of the Construction Observation Guidelines, adopted 5/5/15, and as amended.

The Town Engineer, as required by the Planning Board may make such additional observations as he/she deems necessary, depending on the complexity of work, duration, workmanship and number of crews operating.

F. CONSTRUCTION OBSERVATION NOTIFICATION

All construction observations during construction activities shall have at least 48 hours (2 working days) advanced notice.

The Contractor, Owner or Developer shall be responsible to provide adequate advanced notice, as defined above.

In the unlikely event, timely construction observations are not possible, the Contractor, Owner or Developer shall be responsible to notify the Town Planning Department and Highway Department Administrator to make alternate arrangements.

G. SUBDIVISION CONSTRUCTION MATERIALS TESTING

All testing requested by the Public Works Director and/or the Town Engineer, as required by the Planning Board shall be done by a laboratory approved by the Planning Board and shall be paid for by the applicant.

H. SUBDIVISION AS-BUILT PLANS

As-Built plans shall be submitted to the Planning Board, for review by the Town Engineer after all infrastructure improvements have been completed and at least the binder course of pavement has been placed, and prior to the issuance of any Certificates of Occupancy within the subdivision. As-built plans submitted to the Town of Alton shall be prepared in accordance with the following guidelines:

- 1. Sheet size shall be 22" x 34".
- 2. A licensed Land Surveyor shall prepare all plans. Plans shall be stamped and signed by the licensed Land Surveyor.
- 3. The Land Surveyor shall certify on the plan that all required monumentation required by the approved subdivision plan has been set.
- 4. The design engineer shall certify on the plans that the layout of the line and grade of all public improvements is in accordance with the approved construction plans for the subdivision. This certification shall be signed and stamped by the design engineer.
- 5. Plans shall be drawn to scale, preferably 1" = 50', or at the same scale as the engineer's drawings. The scale shall be indicated on the plan in written and bar scale format.
- 6. Three (3) copies of the As-built plan shall be provided to the Alton Planning Department.
- 7. The plan shall include the following detail as applicable:
 - a. Roadway:
 - 1) Roadway horizontal alignment including edges of pavement.
 - 2) Elevations shall be provided at fifty (50) foot intervals along the centerline of the constructed roadway and designate elevations on original roadway profile.
 - 3) Locations of all visible roadway components including but not limited to guardrail, driveway aprons, sidewalks, traffic signs, curbing, retaining walls, etc.
 - 4) 2-foot topography for roadway and slopes.

b. Drainage Improvements:

- 1) Roadway cross-culverts (reference to size, type, inverts, and direction of flow)
- 2) Driveway culverts (reference to size, type, and direction of flow)

- 3) End Treatments, i.e. headwalls, flared end sections
- 4) Drainage ditches and swales (reference to lining if applicable, i.e. riprap, pavement)
- 5) Underdrain
- 6) Drainage Structures (reference to rim and inverts)
- 7) Stormwater management basins
 - (a) Bottom Elevation
 - (b) Berm Elevation
 - (c) Outlet Structure (reference to rims, inlet inverts, and outlet inverts)
 - (d) Emergency Overflow
 - (e) Stormwater Treatment Measures, i.e. treatment swales, level spreaders

c. Fire Cisterns:

- 1) Paved vehicle pad
- 2) Tank location
- 3) Suction line
- 4) Fill line
- 5) Vent
- 6) Man-way Access
- 7) Bollards
- 8) Perimeter boulders
- 9) Surface drainage
- 10) Town ROW and/or easements

d. Utilities within the ROW:

- 1) Overhead utilities, i.e. telephone, electric, cable (include all utility poles with reference numbers and associated guy wires)
- 2) Underground utilities
- 3) Sewer (private)
- 4) Water (private)
- 5) All related appurtenances, i.e. conduit, pipeline manholes, stubs, transformer pads, junction boxes, gates, valves, hydrants, etc.

e. <u>Miscellaneous:</u>

- 1) Road Name
- 2) Date of Plan (including revision dates)
- 3) North Arrow
- 4) Property Lines
- 5) Easements
- 6) Cross reference to Subdivision Approval

7) Stump dump locations

I. <u>STREET ACCEPTANCE PLANS</u>

When the applicant has completed all the improvements required for the subdivision as specified in the approved plans, all conditions of the Planning Board's approval and has complied with all the requirements of these regulations, then the applicant may file with the Board of Selectmen for acceptance of the completed street(s) as public way(s) under the Town of Alton Highway Policies and Regulations.

SECTION X - CERTIFICATION

The existing Subdivision Regulations last revised on May 5, 2015, are hereby amended as adopted by the Planning Board on April 18, 2017.

Certified to b	e a true copy, attest:		
	Chair		
	Vice-Chair		
	Clerk		
Adopted:	November 19, 1968	Amended:	September 26, 1972
Amended:	November 13, 1979	Amended:	March 25, 1980
Amended:	June 22, 1981	Amended:	July 20, 1981
Amended:	September 28, 1981	Amended:	January 17, 1983
Amended: Amended:	June 21, 1988	Amended: Amended:	June 25, 1990
Amended: Amended: Amended:	May 28, 1991 September 21, 2010 April 18, 2017		August 12, 2002 opted: May 5, 2015

APPENDIX A - SAMPLE IRREVOCABLE LETTER OF CREDIT

IRREVOCABLE STANDBY LETTER OF CREDIT NO.

ACCOUNT PARTY:	BENEFICARY: Town of Alton Post Office Box 659
	1 Monument Square Alton, NH 03809
PLACE AND DATE OF ISSUE:	PLACE AND DATE OF EXPIRATION:
	AMOTINE.
	AMOUNT:
Hampshire, hereby establishes for the acc	red New Hampshire bank, based within the State of New count of in your favor this ective, 20, and expiring at
20	at the close of business on
	e aggregate amount ofare available drawn on us and accompanied by the following:
New Hampshire, stating that the following	g chairman for the Planning Board of the Town of Alton, ng conditions have not been met in accordance with the Planning Board's approval dated the day of

This letter of Credit may be reduced by the Town of Alton as work is completed and verified by observation reports to be submitted to the Bank by the Town of Alton.

Town of Alton Subdivision Regulations Town of Alton Letter of Credit No. ____ Page 2 20 The expiration of this Letter of Credit is the _____ day of _____, 20__ unless automatically extended for a 12 month period. It is a condition of this Letter of Credit that it is deemed to be automatically extended without amendment for period(s) of one year each from the current expiration date hereof, or any future expiration date, unless within sixty (60) days prior to any expiration date the Bank notifies the Town of Alton by certified mail addressed to the Town of Alton, Post Office Box 659, Alton, NH 03809, that the Bank elects not to consider this Letter of Credit renewed for any such additional period. Any draft presented to the Bank hereunder must include the language "Drawn under __ Irrevocable Letter of Credit No. ____ dated 20__." If presented at the Bank's _____ office NH, drawn in strict conformity with the terms of this Credit, the Bank will promptly honor the draft in accordance with your instructions. Partial drawings shall be noted by the Bank on the original Letter of Credit, which shall then be returned to you. The Bank shall retain this original Letter of Credit if the aggregate amount authorized herein has been drawn. Upon the earlier of (i) the making by you of the last drawing available hereunder or (ii) the date on which this Credit expires, this Credit shall automatically terminate and all liability of the Bank shall cease. This Letter of Credit is not transferable. Except as otherwise provided herein this Irrevocable Standby Letter of Credit shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New Hampshire and to the extent not inconsistent therewith the Uniform Customs and Practice for Documentary Credit, Publication No. 600 of the International Chamber of Commerce. **BANK INSTITUTION NAME HERE:** BY: AUTHORIZED SIGNATURE **DATE**

Applicant's name/business name here, the account party, hereby agrees to the terms of the forgoing Letter of Credit.

Witness Account Party Signature